

WORKING PAPERS

http://improve-research.eu

The butterfly and the elephant: local social innovation, the welfare state and new poverty dynamics

Stijn Oosterlynck, Yuri Kazepov, Andreas Novy, Pieter Cools, Eduardo Barberis, Florian Wukovitsch, Tatiana Sarius & Bernhard Leubolt

DISCUSSION PAPER No. 13/03 April 2013

Acknowledgements

This research has benefited from financial support from the European Union's Seventh Framework Programme (FP7/2012-2016) under grant agreement n° 290613 (project title: ImPRovE). The views expressed in this paper are those of the authors and do not necessarily correspond to those of the European Commission. The authors are solely responsible for any remaining errors or shortcomings.

April 2013

© Stijn Oosterlynck, Yuri Kazepov, Andreas Novy, Pieter Cools, Eduardo Barberis, Florian Wukovitsch, Tatiana Sarius & Bernhard Leubolt, Antwerp

Bibliographic Information

Oosterlynck, S., Y. Kazepov, A. Novy, P. Cools, E. Barberis, F. Wukovitsch, T. Sarius & B. Leubolt (2013), *The butterfly and the elephant: local social innovation, the welfare state and new poverty dynamics*. ImPRovE Discussion Paper No. 13/03. Antwerp: Herman Deleeck Centre for Social Policy – University of Antwerp.

Information may be quoted provided the source is stated accurately and clearly. Reproduction for own/internal use is permitted.

This paper can be downloaded from our website: http://improve-research.eu



Table of contents

Abstra	act		1
1 7	The c	risis of the European social model, new social risks and the revival of social innovation	2
	1.1	Defining social innovation	2
	1.2	The crisis of the European social model and the emergence of new social risks	4
	1.3	Shifting definitions of poverty	5
2 [Defin	ing poverty through social innovation: three strands of social innovation research and practice	8
	2.1	The transition from Fordism to the knowledge-based economy	8
	2.2	The restructuring of the welfare state and its institutions	. 12
	2.3	The urban crisis	. 16
3 F	Proce	ss dimensions of social innovation	21
	3.1	Towards a socially innovative model of territorial development	. 21
	3.2	A socially innovative transformation of the welfare state: potential and risks	. 24
	3.3	Social innovation and neighbourhood development	. 29
4 (Concl	usion	32
	4.1	Socially innovative forms of territorial development	. 32
	4.2	Social innovation and welfare state restructuring	. 33
	4.3	Neighbourhood development	. 33
Appen	ndix		45

ABSTRACT

This paper surveys the literature on localized socially innovative policies and actions aimed at overcoming poverty and social exclusion. The authors show how these local forms of social innovation emerged in the late 1970s against the backdrop of the crisis and transformation of the Western welfare state, the emergence of new social risks and the transition from the Fordist to the knowledge based economy. The paper aims to learn about new or older but as yet too often overlooked poverty and social exclusion dynamics from the locally embedded and collective responses to it by civil society associations, local state institutions and/or social entrepreneurs. The paper first develops a definition of social innovation as it applies to the fight against poverty and social exclusion. In a second part the authors put social innovation in its historical context by discussing three different strands of social innovation research and practice, namely: (1) social innovation as a critique of the territorial innovation model underlying the knowledge-based economy; (2) social innovation as a critique on the bureaucratic nature of the welfare state; and (3) socially innovative forms of neighbourhood development as a response to the urban crisis. The third section of the paper then zooms in on the process dimensions of social innovation for each of the three strands discussed in the second part. The authors propose the metaphor of 'the elephant and the butterfly' to think through the relationship between localized forms of socially innovative actions and initiatives on the one hand and the macro-level institutions of the welfare state and dialectical interplay between state institutions and civil society associations on the other. The paper concludes with a preliminary list of social needs, trends in poverty and the reconfiguration of welfare institutions and policies that are revealed by place-based socially innovative practices.

1 THE CRISIS OF THE EUROPEAN SOCIAL MODEL, NEW SOCIAL RISKS AND THE REVIVAL OF SOCIAL INNOVATION

This paper is concerned with localized socially innovative policies and actions aimed at overcoming poverty and social exclusion. These local forms of social innovation emerged in the late 1970s in the spatial and institutional margins of an increasingly universal welfare state. In this literature review paper, we approach them as an alternative way of revealing 'social needs' and addressing new forms of poverty and social exclusion. Complementary to the systematic analyses of quantitative data by the other partners in the Improve consortium, we aim to learn about new (or older but as yet too often overlooked) poverty and social exclusion dynamics from the locally embedded collective responses to it by civil society associations, local state institutions and/or social entrepreneurs.

In what follows we first develop a general definition of social innovation as it applies to the fight against poverty and social exclusion. We then situate the emergence of localized forms of social innovation aimed at overcoming poverty and social exclusion against the backdrop of the crisis of the national welfare state and the emergence of a whole range of new social risks from the late 1970s onwards. On the basis of the general definition of social innovation and the emergence of new social risks, we argue for a relational understanding of poverty and social exclusion. In the second part of the paper, we analyze three different strands in the scientific and policy-oriented literature on social innovation in order to enable us to identify more precisely the specific problems associated with poverty and social exclusion as they are constructed in practices of social innovation. This problem identification is elaborated in three directions: the transition from a Fordist to a knowledge based economy, the bureaucratic and centralized nature of the welfare state and the concentration of poverty in disadvantaged urban neighbourhoods. In the third part, we focus on the process dimension of social innovation, as this dimension is most relevant to the governance challenges that will be analyzed later on in the Improve project. We conclude that social innovation crucially involves civil society actors in poverty reduction strategies, but that more attention needs to be paid to the relationship with the existing welfare institutions. We suggest the metaphors 'elephant' and 'butterfly' to think through the relationship between socially innovative actions and initiatives and powerful institutions as well as the dialectics of state and civil society.

1.1 DEFINING SOCIAL INNOVATION

Social innovations are innovations that are social in their ends as well as in their means (Ilie and During 2012; The Young Foundation 2006). What does it mean to say that social innovation is social both in its ends and its means? The goal of social innovation is defined either in terms of the satisfaction of social needs that are not adequately addressed by macro-level welfare policies or the private market or in terms of addressing big societal challenges such as climate change (Cahill 2010). Since the Improve research project is concerned with socially innovative actions and policies aimed at overcoming poverty and social exclusion, we will focus on the 'social needs' definition. This is the grassroots strand of social innovation (Bureau of European Policy Advisors 2010; Chambon, David and Devevey 1982). As we will argue later in this paper, just like any other action or policy directed at overcoming poverty and social exclusion, social innovation implies a particular view of poverty and social exclusion. Importantly, in the case of social innovation, poverty and social exclusion are defined in a much broader sense than the pure lack of material or financial resources.

The social needs addressed by social innovation are not pre-given, but are highly contextual (Moulaert 2002). In line with its grassroots nature, many socially innovative initiatives emerge as

direct and pragmatic responses to needs experienced by individuals and groups in their daily life, bypassing slow and rigid bureaucratic procedures (Chambon, David and Devevey 1982; Fung and Wright 2001). Hence, the often strongly localized character of social innovation. In its origins, social innovations are not fully thought out or strategically planned, but gradually come into being in a bottom-up fashion when people organize themselves to respond to a need they experience. The context specificity of social innovation means that social innovations are seldom new in the way technological innovations are (Huddart 2010; The Young Foundation 2006). Social innovations are new in a particular context and offer an alternative for existing practices and structures that do not (or not adequately) support individuals and groups in satisfying their basic needs (e.g. the reintroduction of the principle of sharing).

Social innovation is not only innovation that is directed at social goals, but also uses social means. Social means refer to the development of new or transformation of social relations. It crucially involves breaking through and reorganizing existing societal institutions that prevent people from satisfying their basic needs, e.g. consumption habits and practices, the relationship with social workers and the organization of the labour market. It is hence not about the development and application of technological means for social purposes or about financial transfers per se. For sure, technological innovations can support social innovation, but only if they act as a vehicle for the transformation of social relations that enable excluded groups to improve their living conditions. Also, although financial transfers *per se* do not qualify as social innovation, the institutionalized social relations that support systems of financial redistribution, e.g. the social dialogue for the accommodation of conflictual interests between employers and employees, qualifies as a major social innovation. More specifically, socially innovative actions are driven by processes of social learning, awareness raising and collective action and mobilization (Moulaert and Nussbaumer 2008).

Given the focus on social relations, social innovation inevitably is a local and institutionally embedded process (Fontan and Klein 2004; Moulaert 2009). Practices that are innovative and successful in one particular locality are not necessarily innovative and successful in another. The local embedding of socially innovative actions and interventions does not mean that social innovation is locally isolated, as most successful social innovations rely on co-operation with and support from supra-local actors (Fontan, Klein and Tremblay 2004; Moulaert 2002; Moulaert *et al.* 2005). Through co-operation with supra-local actors, networks and institutions, localized social innovations can be upscaled and transferred to other local contexts and thus structurally transform society. The structural transformation of societal institutions is a crucial aim of socially innovative actions and interventions, which is why social innovation is not innovation that is social in its ends only. Social innovation hence works towards social change through the deepening and broadening of participation, the establishment of more inclusive organizational procedures, the development of the capacity for collective action and the fundamental change of human attitudes and behavior (Moulaert 2002; Moulaert *et al.* 2005; Moulaert and Nussbaumer 2008).

To summarize, social innovation in our understanding refers to locally embedded practices, actions and policies that help socially excluded and impoverished individuals and social groups to satisfy basic needs for which they find no adequate solution in the private market or macro-level welfare policies. It does so through processes of social learning, collective action and mobilization and awareness raising. Social innovation works towards the transformation of social relation on various spatial scales. Following Moulaert's definition, social innovation thus has three basic components: (a) the satisfaction of basic social needs (content dimension); (b) the transformation of social relations (process dimension) and (c) empowerment and socio-political mobilization (linking the process and content dimension). (Gerometta, Häußermann and Longo 2005; Moulaert *et al.* 2005).

1.2 THE CRISIS OF THE EUROPEAN SOCIAL MODEL AND THE EMERGENCE OF NEW SOCIAL RISKS

Up to the middle of the 20th century, social assistance organized by civil society, be it the church, self-help movements or philanthropic institutions, was the main form of welfare provisioning, aimed at the population at the margin of society. This has been the "normal" form of welfare regime up to the modern welfare state of the 20th century. Only after the traumatic experiences of the Great depression, Fascism and World War II, post-war development became a period of unprecedented progress in social welfare. Under the Cold War and systemic competition with the Soviet bloc, European nation states reached a historic level of social protection and social cohesion. This historical singularity of the European welfare regime in the "golden age" after World War II is decisive to contextualize the criticism of the welfare state and to relativise the current "innovativeness" of a civil society-based form of welfare provisioning.

In the European welfare state, the main risks of poverty and social deprivation concerned illness, unemployment, disability and old age. The national welfare systems, part and parcel of the post-war period of industrial growth, were founded on stable and quasi full employment, generous welfare programmes primarily financed through a progressive taxation system and a stable family model fostering strong family ties based on a gender division of roles (Ranci 2010). In this era of welfare capitalism (Esping-Andersen et al. 2002), however, the welfare state was not limited to cash transfers, but the public provisioning of a wide variety of social services, from housing to education and health. In this unique era poverty mainly reflected cyclical downturns of the economy (Silver 1996) and a lack of financial resources in particular groups in the population (e.g. the handicapped). Unemployment was seen as a consequence of an imperfect labour market rather than an individual problem of employability. Conditions such as illness and unemployment were considered to have negative influences on the broader society and to be dependent on factors beyond the control of the individual citizen. The living standard of the vulnerable working-class was not only a matter of economic integration but also seen as one of social and political integration (Serrano Pascual and Magnusson 2007; Ranci 2010). This 'old poverty' mainly referred to a lack of income (Silver 1996) since a lack of financial resources not necessarily correlated with other forms of social deprivation.

It is well known that the European social model is facing a long and deep crisis, which began in the 1970s (Castels 2004; Esping-Andersen 1996, for a critical view see Alber 1988). This crisis resulted from the exhaustion of the intensive accumulation regime based on industrial productivity growth and intensified distributional conflicts after trade union and social movement activism in and after 1968. This coincided with the emergence of a series of new social risks (apart from the old social risks which continued to exist). The durability of kinship networks weakened. Technological innovation, the globalization of the economy and the transition to a service economy led to deindustrialisation in Western countries and made secure employment and a decent wage especially for the low-skilled work force increasingly difficult (Ranci 2010; Esping-Andersen et al. 2002). Simultaneously, under the pretext of the pressures of global competition, political actors increasingly weakened and the nation states decentralized their capacities to intervene in the economy and civil society through processes of vertical and horizontal state transformation (Büchs 2009; Kazepov 2010). They strategically shifted responsibilities and resources to the European Union and its common market - and in a very limited form to other international institutions as well and to the subnational scale (Jessop 1999; Brenner 2004; MacLeod 2001). These changes profoundly influenced the nature and distribution of social risks (Ranci 2010; Esping-Andersen et al. 2002) and created new forms of poverty. In contrast to 'old poverty' in welfare capitalism, this 'new poverty' is not a consequence of a cyclical downfall of the (national) economy, but is unevenly distributed across the population and cumulative and, therefore, more in tune with "normal" poverty in class-based societies. It is, however, also the outcome of the structural change in the labour market, the family and social protection (Room and Berghman 1993), which resulted in the return of old and the rise of new uncertainties and social risks that affected not only the traditional poor (Silver 1996).

It must be noted that these changes occurred in different guises and with differing speeds across European regions. Also, it is convincingly argued that nation-states still matter, (Jessop 1999; Rodrik 2013) and different structures of welfare policies and labour market practices cushion the impact of these changes in different ways (Hamnett, 1996). Nonetheless, from the early 1980s onwards, a process of income and wealth concentration has started which undermined the post-war social model in the US (Stiglitz 2012) and Europe (OECD 2011). This was implemented by crude neoliberal policies in the 1980s, but not reversed by social liberal "Third Way" policies afterwards. This has not only increased social cleavages, but resulted in territorially uneven development in Europe (Becker 2010) and the shrinking contribution of the wealthy to finance the public budget – and, therefore, the welfare state. This has led to an incipient crisis of the European social model which has become manifest with the recession since 2008. The increasing social and territorial inequality is the key reference scheme for understanding current "new" phenomena of poverty and social exclusion in Europe.

The increased importance of human capital in a highly competitive globalized knowledge based economy also contributes to rising social inequality. It has led to a rising 'skills premium' and a devaluation and precarization of low skilled labour (Cooke *et al.* 1992) (Esping-Andersen 2005). In this regard the knowledge intensive service economy proves to be "potentially dualistic". While Western societies highly value, both in monetary and cultural terms, innovation and creativity, professionalization and high-skilled occupations, people with low social or cultural resources and insufficient skills (including the capacity to "re-school" oneself) are in many cases destined for a professional life with low wages, precarious working positions and even unemployment. Downward pressures on wage-costs for lower-skilled people, and thus widening wage disparities, seem to be an important condition for the creation of low-end, routine service jobs. "The irony is that class may be less visible, but its importance is arguably far more decisive. In knowledge-intensive economies, life chances will depend on one's learning abilities and one's accumulation of human capital. As is well established, the impact of social inheritance is as strong today as in the past – in particular with regard to cognitive development and educational attainment (Esping-Andersen *et al.* 2002)."

From the early 1980s onwards, localities were feeling the pressure of locational competition more directly. The rise of new, often knowledge-intensive industries in western countries contributed to new 'geographies' of both centrality and peripheralization, which became most visible in large, globalized cities (Sassen, 1996, 1991, Moulaert, 2000). These new geographies are shaped by an increasing inter-sectorial gap in income, consumption and education levels. As Sassen writes: "the rapid growth of industries with a strong concentration of high- and low-income jobs has assumed distinct forms in the consumption structure which in turn have a feedback effect on the organization of work and types of jobs being created" (Sassen 1996). New forms of social exclusion such as mass long-term unemployment, working poor (Vranken and Leroy 2008) and new problems of social cohesion in inner-cities neighbourhoods (Novy et al. 2012) became apparent.

1.3 SHIFTING DEFINITIONS OF POVERTY

As over the course of the 1980s the definition of social exclusion was enlarged to encompass an increasing number of groups at risk of poverty (from migrant youth over the handicapped and single mothers to drug addicts) (Silver 1994), poverty was increasingly considered to be multi-dimensional. Poverty came to be seen as a network of social exclusions that stretch out over multiple spheres of social life (Vranken and Leroy 2008, Vranken *et al.* 2005). Because poverty struck an increasingly

heterogeneous group of people, the 'new poverty' is often experienced in a more individualized and socially fragmented way. This makes it harder to recognize, represent and mobilize the poor (Silver 1996). The increasingly heterogeneous life cycles, family structures and career patterns, which are promoted by new market demands and 'consumerism', gave rise to the proliferation of heterogeneous and individualized social needs, service demands and risks. Social policies of the postwar European welfare states were not designed to adequately protect people from these new risks of poverty (Silver, 1996, Ranci, 2010). As the tension between accelerating dynamics of change (Rosa, 2003) and the rigidity of traditional welfare institutions becomes increasingly tangible, neoliberals argued that the existing systems of social protection hinder rather than promote employment and competitive knowledge-intensive economies (Murray 1984) (Esping-Andersen 2002).

The emergence of new social risks and the widening conception of social exclusion led to a rethinking of the notion of poverty. As we argue in this paper, this shift in the definition of poverty is reflected in the nature of socially innovative actions and policies that emerged from the 1970s onwards to address poverty and social exclusion. Poverty was no longer seen exclusively as a financial problem, but linked to a network of social exclusions in various spheres of life (e.g. health, political representation, culture, education, etc.). The multi-dimensional nature of poverty points to the importance of understanding poverty relationally. Poverty should not be understood as an individual characteristic, but as an attribute of the network of social relations in which people in poverty find themselves. A relational definition of poverty is also what socially innovative actions and policies to overcome poverty and social exclusion bring to the fore. Social innovation not only aims to satisfy the basic needs of the most vulnerable groups in society, but also wants to do so by transforming social relations through social learning, individual and collective awareness raising and socio-political mobilizations. For the purpose of the Improve research project, we will work with what is arguably the most widely used relational definition of poverty, namely the definition of Amartya Sen. Inspired by Sen's approach of poverty as "capability deprivation" (Sen 1992; 1999: 87ff), poverty will here be defined as a "pronounced deprivation in well-being" (World Bank 2001: 15; Haughton and Khandker 2009: 1). Clearly for Sen, poverty is a multi-dimensional and relational phenomenon, going beyond the mere lack of income. According to Sen (1992: p. 40), capability is "a set of vectors of functionings, reflecting the person's freedom to lead one type of life or another. Just as the so-called 'budget set' in the commodity space represents a person's freedom to buy commodity bundles, the 'capability set' in the functioning space reflects the person's freedom to choose from possible livings" (Sen 1992: 40).

Sen consistently argues for a relational understanding of poverty, as "capabilities of relevance are not only those that relate to avoiding premature mortality, being in good health, being schooled and educated, and other such basic concerns, but also various social achievements, including – as Adam Smith (1776) emphasized – being able to appear in public without shame and being able to take part in the life of the community" (Sen 2006: p. 35). Thereby, the freedom to participate in public life is seen as an important dividing line between the non-poor and the poor. Nussbaum further elaborates Sen's ideas¹ and stresses the importance of the right to participate in societal

_

Nussbaum's list of 'central human capabilities' (Nussbaum 2006: 58f) includes (1) live; (2) bodily health (including reproductive health, proper nourishment, adequate shelter); (3) bodily integrity (against violent and/or sexual assaults); (4) senses, imagination, and thought – informed by adequate education, including freedom of political and artistic speech and religious exercise; (5) emotions (the right to love and to experience gratitude and justified anger, but not blighted by fear and anxiety); (6) practical reason (liberty of conscience and religious observance); (7) affiliation: (a) protection of social and political institutions and (b) provisions of non-discrimination on the basis of race, sex, sexual orientation, ethnicity, caste, religion, or national origin; (8) ability to live with concern for other species; (9) ability to play, laugh and enjoy recreational activities; (10) control over one's environment: (a) political

processes, ranging from life, bodily health and integrity, but also including imagination, thought, emotions and the right to play and enjoy recreational activities, as well as to the political and material control over one's environment. Hence, poverty is "encompassing not only low income and consumption but also low achievement in education, health, nutrition, and other areas of human development" (World Bank 2001: p. V). This basic definition is expanded "to include powerlessness and voicelessness, and vulnerability and fear" (ibid.).

Nancy Fraser's (1995; 2007; Fraser/Honneth 2003) holistic framework of social justice can help to further elaborate the multidimensionality of poverty and specify how local forms of social innovation can help to overcome poverty and social exclusion. Fraser distinguishes three dimensions of social justice: (1) redistribution concerns the economic dimensions of inequality and exclusion, (2) recognition concerns its cultural dimensions, and (3) representation concerns its political dimension. According to Fraser (2007: 255), "people can be impeded from full participation by economic structures that deny them the resources they need in order to interact with others as peers; in that case they suffer from distributive injustice or maldistribution. [...] People can also be prevented from interacting on terms of parity by institutionalized hierarchies of cultural value that deny them the requisite standing; in that case they suffer from status inequality or misrecognition". The political dimension of representation "is a matter of social belonging; what is at issue here is inclusion in, or exclusion from, the community of those entitled to make justice claims on one another. At another level, which pertains to the decision-rule aspect, representation concerns the procedures that structure public processes of contestation; what is at issue here are the terms on which those included in the political community air their claims and adjudicate their disputes" (Fraser 2007: p. 256).

These three dimensions are interrelated and are often involved in dynamics of circular cumulative causation processes (Myrdal 1957) of relational and multidimensional deprivation, as elaborated in Bourdieu's theory of capital (Bourdieu 1984). Deprivation in one of the three dimensions is frequently accompanied by deprivation in other dimensions. Distributive deprivation is usually accompanied by cultural and political processes of exclusion, which in turn reinforce economic exclusion. There is often a "culture of silence" (Freire 1996), "the subaltern cannot speak" (Spivak 2009) – the poor are misrepresented and thus have very little political voice (Hirschman 1970). This has negative consequences on redistribution, as enquiries on the relationship between democracy and the welfare state (Haggard and Kaufmann 2008) suggest. Furthermore, it is difficult to recognize cultural claims of people with little voice in society. Social policies can therefore be counter-productive if they fail to incorporate cultural needs, as this can result in alienating or even humiliating certain groups.

This intertwined and cumulative nature of deprivation is furthermore elaborated in approaches of intersectionality (McCall 2005; Yuval-Davis 2006), which stress separate and interlinked processes of discrimination on the basis of class, race and ethnicity, gender and the body. Therefore, certain groups of people – e.g. the Roma population – are not only discriminated on the basis of their inferior position in the labour market, but also suffer from racist discrimination. Patriarchal settings (both within society and the respective population groups) further aggravate problems for women. Handicapped people can furthermore suffer from ableism, while other forms of discrimination can be directed against people seen to be overweight. To counter the problems related to these multiple forms of deprivation and discrimination, political solutions have to go beyond mere redistribution of material resources, the core business of the welfare state, and have to

participation in political choices affecting one's live, and (b) material conditions: property rights on an equal basis with others, right to seek employment, freedom from unwarranted search and seizure.

include cultural recognition and political participation (Degele and Winker 2007; Klinger and Knapp 2008).

As we will argue later on, local forms of social innovation tend to highlight the need for recognition and representation and could hence help to improve conventional welfare state policies, which are mainly focused on material redistribution. With the rise of "identity politics" in the course of the 1980s, issues of redistribution – prominent during the expansion of welfare states in Fordist times – have been pushed to the background and received less attention. The critique on the bureaucratic nature and top-down operation of the welfare state, originally raised by the New Left, has been absorbed by the neoliberal critique of the welfare state and its mechanisms of social protection and redistribution (Fraser 2012). The celebration and recognition of cultural diversity shifted the focus away from issues of redistribution and rising inequalities and has thus been made to concur with further marketization, which often led to new forms of place-based exclusion (Harvey 1989; Fraser 1995). The accompanying changes in governance arrangements which hollowed out democratic accountability and social rights based on territorialized citizenship put increasing stress on the issue of representation. It is in this context that Fraser has been calling for a new alliance between the recognition of cultural difference and redistribution concerns, an issue which is central to many local socially innovative initiatives (Fraser 2012).

2 DEFINING POVERTY THROUGH SOCIAL INNOVATION: THREE STRANDS OF SOCIAL INNOVATION RESEARCH AND PRACTICE

One of the central claims in this paper is that local forms of social innovation offer insights into contemporary dynamics of social exclusion and poverty. We have already explained how social innovation as a particular paradigm of social intervention highlights the multiple dimensions and relational nature of poverty and social exclusion. In the second part of this paper, we analyse three important strands of social innovation research and practice. The aim is to contextualize social innovation and identify the conceptions of poverty and social exclusion the different strands of social innovation are (often implicitly) working with and the causes and consequences implied in these conceptions. With regard to the purpose of our paper, the three strands of social innovation research and practice that we deal with are concerned with: (1) the transition to the knowledge-based economy; (2) the restructuring of the welfare state; and (3) the urban crisis. Other strands of social innovation research and practice, such as workplace or organisational innovation in enterprises, have less overlap with our thematic priority and, thus, cannot be dealt with in this paper.

2.1 THE TRANSITION FROM FORDISM TO THE KNOWLEDGE-BASED ECONOMY

A first strand of social innovation research and practice is concerned with the shift from a Fordist mode of socio-economic development to what has become known as the knowledge-based economy². In the knowledge-based economy, technological innovation, creativity and knowledge are seen as crucial drivers of socio-economic development. The upsurge in attention for innovation, knowledge and creativity as the main drivers of economic development came in the wake of the global economic recession of the late 1970s. Over the past three decades innovation has almost become a household name, but to understand its contemporary significance as well as its historical

This account of the regulation school highlights the changes in the production system.

specificity the debate on post-Fordism, now a somewhat outmoded term that has been largely replaced by the 'knowledge-based economy' (Jessop 2002), is a useful point of departure. The debate on post-Fordism that emerged in the 1980s and informed thinking about economic development all through the 1990s and early 2000s (Amin 1994) is concerned with the nature and direction of the transformation of the political economy of Western societies during and after the crisis of Fordism since the mid-1970s.

Fordism is a model of socio-economic development that couples mass production to mass consumption on the national scale (Jessop 2002). Mass production of standardized goods was organized in large-scale production units and Taylorist techniques were used to increase productivity. Mass consumption was supported by the generalization of consumption norms, wages tied to productivity increases and a generous welfare state that to some extent decommodified labour and the reproductive sphere and, this way, the life chances of its citizens. The national state periodically intervened to counter cyclical economic downturns by propping up economic demand. For a variety of reasons, amongst which market saturation and fragmentation and international competition are key elements, this model of socio-economic development began to unravel in the late 1970s. The globalization of the economy undermined attempts to kick start economies through national Keynesian demand management (Swyngedouw 1992). In this context of increased international competition, the deindustrialization of regions and cities and the failure of national Keynesian intervention strategies to revive the economy the search for a new, often called post-Fordist, model of socio-economic development took place.

It is not our intention here to give an exhaustive account of the debate on post-Fordism (and later the knowledge based economy), but only to give a broad brush account of the basic characteristics and tendencies of the knowledge-intensive mode of socio-economic development that emerged as a successor to Fordism. The aim is to explore how social innovation research and practices responded to this new mode of socio-economic development and what we can learn from this about the new dynamics of poverty and social exclusion. We will therefore focus in particular on three crucial elements of the dominant post-Fordist, knowledge-intensive model of socio-economic development: (1) the increased salience it accords to the territorial embedding of economic activities; (2) the pivotal role played by innovation and the relation between technological innovation and social dynamics; (3) the ontology of development underlying it, more specifically its privileging of private entrepreneurship and market-based relationships. The critique of social innovation research and practice on each of these counts reflects a particular vision on poverty and social exclusion under the new mode of development.

2.1.1 THE KNOWLEDGE-BASED ECONOMY AS A TERRITORIAL INNOVATION MODEL

According to Amin, writing in the mid-1990s, three theoretical positions lie at the heart of the post-Fordist debate: the flexible specialization approach, the neo-Schumpeterian approach and the regulation approach (Amin 1994). The flexible specialization approach is, amongst others, associated with the work of Michael Piore and Charles Sabel (1984). Piore and Sabel wrote about the success of industrial districts in the North of Italy (Third Italy), which seemed to fly in the face of a general crisis that was ravaging the economy. They identified the success of these industrial districts in the external environment of the firm and conceived the firm as socially embedded through inter-firm and inter-organizational networks (Lagendijk 2001; MacLeod 2001). For Piore and Sabel this feature distinguishes the large hierarchical multinational firm typical for Fordism from the post-Fordist firm (Piore and Sabel 1984). The regime of flexible specialization in which companies manufacture "specialized goods by means of general-purpose resources rather than vice versa" (Sabel 1994) is a

response to the new circumstances of increased market uncertainty, due to saturation, fragmentation and increased competition. For Piore and Sabel, flexibility and specialization are alternatives to Fordist standardized mass production. Companies engaging in flexible specialization used flexible machinery and employed skilled workers to be able to continuously adapt output to changing market demand.

Piore and Sabel's argument about companies' increasing dependence on flexible and efficient collaboration with subcontractors and skilled workers has far reaching implications for the territorial and social embedding of economic activities. The increased need for intra- and inter-firm collaboration and relations of trust and solidarity encourages spatial agglomeration and hence the resurgence of localities, in this context regions in particular, as integrated unit of production (Amin and Robins 1990). The social embedding of economic activities in relations of trust and solidarity enables flexible specialization and leads to spatial agglomeration (Lagendijk 2001; Benko and Lipietz 1992). The social and territorial embedding of economic activities under the regime of flexible specialization seems to open up a space for (social?) innovation in economic development. It explicitly recognizes the relevance of social and territorial dynamics for economic development, in a manner reminiscent to Karl Polanyi's seminal work in economic sociology (Polanyi, 1944), rather than portraying economic practices as disembedded and disembodied. This fundamental insight is testimony to the influence of the regulation approach, be it that the latter was rather loosely applied by ignoring its Marxist framework of capitalism as a crisis-ridden development model³. As we will explain later, social innovation scholars subscribe to this view of the economy as embedded in social and institutional dynamics but take issue with the one-directional way in which this relation is thought by the flexible specialization approach.

The neo-Schumpeterian approach builds on Kondratiev's work on periods of economic expansion and contraction in the development of capitalist economies and Schumpeter's theory on the role of entrepreneurs in stimulating innovation and thus creating the technological breakthroughs that form the basis of a new phase of economic expansion. Innovation in this model is closely related to the concept of 'creative destruction' (Berman 1988 [1982]). The Schumpeterian coupling between entrepreneurship and technological innovation as the prime source of economic growth, especially in the wake of a structural economic crisis, became very popular in the context of the post-Fordism debate. It ties in well with the perspective of the flexible specialization school on localities as reservoirs of underused and endogenous economic potential for entrepreneurship and innovation, as opposed to the focus on investing external resources in the physical and social infrastructures of mass-production under Fordism.

Parallel to the flexible specialization approach, similar models of post-Fordist, knowledge-intensive development have been developed by others. Storper, for example, made an attempt to summarize the strength of the different strands in the debate and proposed the concept of untraded interdependencies (Storper 1999). Untraded dependencies are territorially embedded 'public assets of production communities' such as labour markets, public institutions of all kind, rules of action, customs, understandings and values. They are public and untraded in the sense that they are freely available to all firms that are part of the spatial agglomeration. Storper's notion of untraded interdependencies brings us to the very core of contemporary thinking about the nature of the relationship between social dynamics and innovation and economic development. The new knowledge-intensive model of development implies a totally different relationship between

We will not explore the regulation approach any further here, but suffice it to say that its specific understanding of how social and economic processes interacted within spatial development trajectories heavily influenced social innovation scholars such as Moulaert and also inspired them in their re-formulation of social innovation (see e.g. Moulaert and Swyngedouw 1989).

territories and economic development (Benko and Pecqueur 2001; Moulaert and Sekia 2003). From the perspective of Fordism, territories are a stock of generic resources such as labour and raw resources and are treated as mere platforms on which economic development takes place. Under the knowledge-based economy, territories provide specific, socially constructed and non-transferable resources, i.e. they are spatially embedded, that diversify space and support the economic activities that take place there. The untraded interdependencies identified by Storper also point out how technological innovation is predicated on a range of institutional supports and social dynamics. Technological innovation can hence not be understood without taking into account the broader social, cultural and organizational dynamics specific to a particular locality (Moulaert and Nussbaumer 2008; Moulaert and Hamdouch 2006). The privileged role accorded to territorially embedded institutional infrastructures in supporting technological innovation and economic development lead Moulaert and Sekia to call these new knowledge-intensive models of development 'territorial innovation models' (TIMs) (Moulaert and Sekia 2003).

2.1.2 Social innovation as a critique of the knowledge-based economy

According to Moulaert and Mehmood: "there is no doubt that TIMs [Territorial Innovation Models, authors] take a significant step forward when compared with orthodox models of spatialized economic 'development' (e.g. neo-classical regional growth models) in that they recognize the explicit role of institutions (including firms) and their learning processes as key factors in economic development" (Moulaert and Mehmood 2010). However, despite the fact that the authors promoting TIMs are critically aware that technological innovation requires innovation in the organisational context and socio-institutional infrastructure of urban and regional economies, their vision on the socio-territorial embedding of the economy is rather narrow. The socio-institutional context is seen as an instrument for the promotion of economic growth and is not seen to have any value in its own right. As researchers on social innovation have regularly pointed out, TIMs consider social factors mainly from the point of view of how functional or instrumental they are for economic development narrowly conceived in terms of economic growth (Moulaert and Sekia 2003; Moulaert and Nussbaumer 2008). Social dynamics are merely supporting factors for enhancing the conception, development and diffusion of technological innovation. Despite the recognition (although one-sided) of the importance of territorially embedded social, organizational and cultural factors, the inherently social character of technology and other forms of scientific knowledge is downplayed (Klein 2009). The social consequences and meaning of technological innovation are seen to follow directly from technological possibilities and marketability, not from the multiple ways in which technologies are put to use in a variety of social contexts. The 'instrumentalist bias' in most TIMs lead authors to hold on also to a one-sided view of the relationship between technology and social dynamics (Moulaert and Nussbaumer 2008).

Moulaert and Nussbaumer (2008: 23) argue that "malgré l'attention accordée aux relations hors marché et en dépit de la reconnaissance du rôle primordial des institutions, ces modèles sont fondés sur une ontologie économique. En d'autres termes, toute forme de relation sociale et d'organisation des relations socio-économiques n'a de légitimité et de clé d'analyse qu'au travers son intérêt pour la production marchande. Ce biais instrumentaliste est profondément ancré dans les travaux contemporains, même dans la tradition alternative du développement." Underlying the critique on the instrumental approach to social dynamics in function of market-driven technological innovation is a dispute on the fundamental nature of development, i.e. on what development essentially is (Moulaert and Sekia 2003). Much of the work on Territorial Innovation Models sticks to a one-dimensional understanding of development in market-economic terms, in which competition and profit-driven entrepreneurship are the privileged forms of economic agency and profitability the

competitive position and economic growth the main measures of success. Improvements in quality of life are considered as positive externalities of economic growth. No further distinction is made between well-being and growth. The focus on competitiveness does not only concern classical economic factors such as productivity, wage and taxation levels and technological advances, but increasingly also social, cultural and political factors such as a culture of trust and co-operation, education and creativity. The same can be said of the notion of a 'socially embedded production process' that emerges from these models. The perspective is preoccupied with ways in which social dynamics support economic development and competitiveness. If cultural habits, values and social patterns tend to constrain the possibilities of market-oriented economic development, they are not regarded as the 'social embedding of economy', but rather as competitive disadvantages or 'social burdens'. So paradoxically, the recognition of local social dynamics and institutions in terms of economic advantages, increasingly puts pressure on their social protection function as "cities and regions tend to polarize according to their ability to lessen the burden of caring responsibilities and to make strategic use of local social capital in addressing flexible and economically innovative arrangements (Kazepov 2005)."

The definition of the problem of poverty and social exclusion that is emerging from the social innovation critique of the knowledge-based economy clearly hinges on marketization. The territorial innovation models that are the building blocks of the global knowledge-based economy broaden the scope of economic development to include a wide range of socio-institutional factors, but do so often in an instrumental fashion. Although this seems to point to a multi-dimensional view of socioeconomic development, instead of acting as a vehicle to rethink social protection, amongst others by including new forms of social exclusion and countering more adequately older forms of social exclusion and poverty, on many occasions it has served to extend market relations. This is reflected in the changes in the architecture of the welfare state: from the large-scale financial redistribution through passive monetary benefits and protection from standardized labour market risks under national Fordism to the flexibilization of the labour market and the organization of individualized activation trajectories to adapt the labour force to changing market demands under the globalized knowledge-based economy (Serrano Pascual and Magnusson 2007; Peck 2001). The same can be said about the relational definition of poverty. Although the TIMs embed knowledge-intensive processes of economic develoment in a localized set of (institutitionalized) social relations, these social relations are often mobilized to play a supportive role for technological innovation and territorial economic competitiveness. Despite clear tendencies towards marketization, the changes in the architecture of the welfare state, especially those pertaining to activation polices and social investment strategies, may also encompass emancipatory elements that are close to social innovation (Sabatinelli 2010; Bonoli 2009; Cantillon 2011).

The strand of social innovation research and practice that emerged in response to the transition from the Fordist to the knowledge-based economy defines the marketization of various areas of life, especially those related to social reproduction such as education and training, as a crucial component of the problem of social exclusion and poverty today. Socially innovative actions and policies against poverty and social exclusion hence involve a non-instrumental vision on social relations and societal institutions, a broad vision on development encompassing wellbeing (and not just economic growth) and complement the private firm and entrepreneur with other actors such as civil society association and social movements as important actors in stimulating and creating socioeconomic development.

2.2 THE RESTRUCTURING OF THE WELFARE STATE AND ITS INSTITUTIONS

A second strand of social innovation research and practice is concerned with the restructuring of the welfare state and its institutions. In this strand of social innovation research and practice the focus is largely on the re-articulation of roles, responsibility and accountability between state and civil society (and private capital in general) concerning the provision of services and the distribution of public goods. The pressures to reorganize and rethink welfare states have double origins. Firstly, they are rooted in the New Left critique of the welfare state (Fraser 2012). The New Left criticised existing forms of social protection from the market for being oppressive and protecting some groups at the expense of others (e.g. males at the expense of females, European labourers at the expense of postcolonial labour). Apart from mobilizing against the ethical substance of the social protection organized through the welfare state, they also criticised the bureaucratic nature of the welfare state. According to the New Left, the welfare state did not leave any space for citizen autonomy and selfgovernance. They argued for more citizen participation in the institutions of the welfare state and public service provision. The second strand of social innovation research and practice comes out of this New Left critique of the welfare state (Chambon, David and Devevey 1982). Chambon et al. argue that social innovation practices are different from existing practices because they respond to a society which is blocked by 'institutions'. Social innovation rejects 'long circuits' and aims to shorten way between appearance of need and its satisfaction by bypassing existing (welfare) state institutions. As Chambon et al. claim: "par analogie, on peut dire que si l'écologie est principalement le combat contre la pollution industrielle, l'innovation sociale est le combat contre la pollution institutionnelle qui engendre des nuisances sociales' (Chambon, David and Devevey 1982: 67).

The second origin of the pressures to reorganize the welfare state are the above mentioned dynamics of globalization, territorial (urban and regional) innovation models and the emergence of a knowledge based economy. It is well known that the welfare state is facing a long and deep crisis which begun in the aftermath of the two oil price increases in the Seventies of the 20th century (Castles 2004; Esping-Andersen 1996; for a critical view: Alber 1988). Its sustainability was based in Western and Northern Europe on specific conditions: a political consensus about an inclusive onenation-model of social cohesion (accepted by liberals and conservatives due to Soviet competition), high employment stability, broad and generous policy programs and strong and stable family relations based on a specific gendered division of labour. Important political, socio-demographic, socio-cultural and socio-economic changes, investigated in all European Countries (Castel 1995; Taylor-Gooby 2005; Bonoli 2006; Ranci 2010), have undermined the effectiveness of the welfare state and often questioned its aims. Moreover, also the increasing concentration of income and wealth contributed to the breakdown of the virtuous circle between a growing economy and the financing of social policies. This led to a period of structural reforms of both public administration and welfare policies. These reforms did not tackle increasing inequality, but were aimed at increasing efficiency and effectiveness, giving rise to a new welfare landscape characterized by a silent reconfiguration of the "essence" of the welfare state (Gilbert 2004; Jenson 2004): risk protection (against specific and standardized ones), redistribution (according to the different regulation principles), services (increasingly individualized ones). The welfare state, in fact, deals by definition with basic and social needs with the aim at promoting wellbeing, hence its current threats and shortcomings in achieving these goals are those more focal in civil society's effort to produce a remedy through social innovation.

The State has been the most relevant actor in producing welfare policies during the so-called "Golden Age" (from the Second World War to the 1970s) and the crisis of the welfare state is part of the crisis of the State. A process of destatization (Jessop 2002; Swyngedouw 2009) and rescaling, including decentralization, have been concerning welfare policies (Kazepov 2010) as other public sector's dimensions. Political and economic reasons, especially connected to cost (but also political) - sustainability, have inspired reforms aimed at an overall reorganization, rationalization of costs,

involvement of new actors and introduction of new philosophies of interventions (like activation, see: Serrano-Pascual, Magnusson 2007).

Timing matters (Bonoli 2007) and these relevant changes have been introduced in a context of economic crisis and budgetary constraints, not particularly favourable to policies focusing on redistribution, equality and social citizenship. At the same time, a gap between welfare and new risk profiles in European societies rose (Ranci 2010). In most of the countries, this is due to the negative aspects of path dependency, i.e. the fact that reforms partially remained trapped in models that are often curbed by vested interests and strong lobbies not only resisting the reduction of investments but also trying to influence the reallocation of available resources. This policy context which limits the institutional capacities of adaptation signals increasing difficulties in meeting current social needs. That can be illustrated by the long term effects that unstable and precarious jobs and the delayed entrance of the labour market will have on future pensions of today's young generation.

This silent process of reconfiguration of the welfare state (Gilbert 2004; Jenson 2004) has been just partial. Differences among national and local contexts are deep, in particular considering the extent to which the changes affected social expenditure, the targets of the cuts and the effects over inequality, poverty and social exclusion. Nevertheless, similar trends can been found as the solutions to the crisis of the welfare state adopted in most countries converged towards three main processes: a) debureaucratization, b) decentralization and c) the creation of a welfare mix.

- a) Debureaucratization: public welfare institutions worked to their own change, also stimulated by the European process of integration and convergence, with measures like the cut of bureaucratic layers, the coordination and merging of different bureaucratic branches (e.g.: social and labour ones). Though, again with relevant differences among countries, public administrations reorganized and renovated themselves and reduced the size of public employment, decreasing costs of services and public expenditure (OECD 2008). On the one hand with New Public Management (NPM) reforms (Ferlie et al. 1996; Pollitt et al. 2007; Lévesque 2012) aimed at improving efficiency and control on costs, for example externalizing some functions; on the other hand introducing new aims and philosophies of intervention (e.g. activation and empowerment) to fight welfare dependency "traps" (Dean, Taylor-Gooby 1992; Ferrera,1998).
- b) Decentralization: a strong tendency toward decentralization cuts across almost all welfare reforms. This trend is supported by two motivations: de-bureaucratization and vertical subsidiarity. The idea is that better and faster solutions rise by institutions closer to citizens and their needs (Fung, Wright 2003; Powell 2007; Moulaert et al. 2010). Thus, the local dimension is considered the ideal dimension to meet needs but also to mobilize resources to face problems. Vertical and horizontal subsidiarity are connected: communities can be more easily activated at the local level, where they are better able to perceive and recognize problems, to create proximity networks and become themselves resources for their territory. In fact, local welfare systems are sustained by three main arguments: they are supposed to be more (financially) effective, participative (democratic) and sustainable (Kazepov 2010; Andreotti et al. 2011). Andreotti et al. observe that the downscaling of social policy and welfare provision shows a tendency towards both, more policy innovations but also a change of policies in a rather strict and economic direction. They conclude that the idea that the territorialization of welfare, aiming at increasing substantive freedoms and autonomy, could also serve the purpose of financial savings proves to be false. Rather, in search for new funds, the interests of private investors become increasingly important which pushes towards interregional competition and a fixation on the economic results of social policy. "In this case, the greater autonomy at the local level leads to a weakening of the guarantees of a high level social protection" (Andreotti et al. 2012).

c) Welfare mix: the creation of mixed networks including public and private, profit and non-profit organizations aims at increasing effectiveness and efficiency of welfare systems and to expand and diversify the provision of services in a period of budget constraints and recalibration (Ascoli and Ranci 2002; Ferrera, Hemerijck 2003). Diversified but complementary networks are supposed to better meet the complexity of individual needs mixing professionalism, competences and resources in different and specific arrangements. As mentioned before, horizontal subsidiarity is considered one of the key solutions of the welfare crisis. The involvement of civil society in programming, designing, implementing social intervention against poverty and social exclusion aims not only at improving welfare, but also at renovating democracy (Fung 2003). Thus transparency, legitimacy and democracy need to be guaranteed with specific governance "technologies": attention must be paid to social participation methods, processes and tools to guarantee transparency and accountability (Fung, Wright 2003; Goodin 2003). This also depends on a cultural change in public administration, i.e. decision makers' and civil servants' capacity in learning to develop spaces for common decisions, integrate different sources of power and aims and elaborate new practices of working together.

These processes began as a reaction to the crisis in the 1970s, but showed their effects later and differently in different contexts. Indeed, the very same trends have created many combinations interacting with local conditions and with the pre-existing welfare state arrangements. Different contexts have resulted to be differently able to innovate, and the different typologies of welfare mixes/systems (Esping-Andersen 1990; Ferrera 1993; Kazepov 2010) appear to have influenced this reaction: "the Nordic countries have been the most open to social innovation as a tool to renew their social model and promote their social and economic performance. Actors in Anglo-Saxon countries have also been very proactive following the intense deregulation of the 1980s and the need to rebuild the provision of social services. Continental countries, with their heavier institutional traditions, have been less reactive, social innovation often being an add-on which fails to penetrate the system. In Mediterranean countries, the persistence of strong systems of informal solidarity has also slowed down the process, and amongst the eastern Member States, the weakness of having a civil society with no autonomous organization or capacity has been a severe handicap" (BEPA, 2010, pp.10-11). This picture gives an appropriate sketch, but needs to be further refined. Just as an example, continental countries have been "a frozen landscape" (Palier, Martin 2008) for a long period, but started innovating substantially in the last decade. Mediterranean countries do not lack innovative practices, but these are fragmented, unequally distributed and never get upscaled (Kazepov 2008).

To conclude, the definition of the problem of poverty and social exclusion that is emerging from the second strand of social innovation research revolves around the nature of the institutions of social protection and redistribution in the welfare state. Social innovation research and practice takes issue with the bureaucratic, centralized and top down organization of the welfare state and the standardized form of public service delivery, which does not take into account the socio-cultural differences of its clients. The persistent calls for more participation of citizens and civic associations in welfare state institutions respond to both complaints. Social innovation thus accords a more central role to civil society in addressing poverty and social exclusion.

2.3 THE URBAN CRISIS

2.3.1 POVERTY AND THE NEIGHBOURHOOD

The third strand of social innovation research and practice is concerned with the so-called 'urban crisis' in Europe that unfolded from the early 1980s onwards and put disadvantaged urban neighbourhoods central in many policy efforts and scholarly research on new forms of poverty and social exclusion. While social inequality and poverty has already been a core topic in social sciences during the second industrial revolution in the UK – like Engels' famous analysis of miserable living conditions in late 19th century Manchester and the studies on poverty in London by Charles Booth and in York by Seebohm Rowntree – the systematic analysis of the effects of residential segregation in deprived neighbourhoods started only in the 1920s. The researchers of the so-called Chicago school analysed a key urban social problem in US-American metropolises of beginning Fordism, which was that social distance was reflected in urban space in the form of residential segregation. While – in qualitative community studies – they tried to understand the logic of community-specific norms and values of people living in pockets of poverty and unemployment, they were also the first ones to develop quantitative indices of segregation.

In contrast, in the Fordist era after World War II especially European academics seemed somewhat less worried about a spatial concentration of the less fortunate in certain urban neighbourhoods, as in times of full employment, economic progress, more and more fully developed welfare states and planning euphoria in economic and urban policy making, the material living conditions for almost all parts of the population improved. This situation changed when in the course of the 1970s cities in the old industrial heartlands of Europe were confronted with the problems of structural economic change, also due to accelerating economic internationalisation. This condition of 'urban crisis' made it obvious to most observers that also in European cities the hardships of unemployment and exclusion were socially and spatially unequally distributed.

Especially social problems in the UK, i.e. the early and harsh societal results of deindustrialisation and neoliberalisation that caused riots in many UK cities, and the escalation of violence in French banlieues starting in the 1980s led to an early problematisation of exclusion (see Levitas 1996 and 2005 for the UK discussion and Atkinson 2000 and Vranken 2001 for differences between French and British concepts). Despite different ideological and political backgrounds, the discussion on exclusion pointed to an increasing gap between the 'normal', middle class core strata of Western societies and an increasing number of excluded groups that had lost access to appropriate accommodation, jobs, education, health services and even social contacts that would give them a feeling of belonging to the society they live in and provide them with an adequate amount of security in life. In Germanspeaking Europe, this has been described as 'two-thirds-society' (e.g. Natter and Riedlsperger 1988), with one third covering the excluded. The growing awareness of increasing inequality, however, points towards a more differentiated approach to social cohesion and social fragmentation within and between European societies (Novy *et al.* 2012; OECD 2011) in which spatial aspects are a key element.

While in the United States, where the 'white flight' of the middle classes out of the inner city became a mass phenomenon soon after World War II, the discussion on the living conditions of the urban poor and socially excluded covered as early notions as Lewis' (1966) concept of a culture of poverty, and later Wilson's (1987) widely received *The Truly Disadvantaged*, Marcuse's (1989) description of a *Quartered City*, Sassen's (1991) analysis of social polarisation in *Global Cities*, Mollenkopf and Castells' (1991) *Dual City* and Fainstein *et al.*'s (1992) *Divided Cities*, in the urban studies debate in Europe the discussion on exclusion culminated in the late 1990s and early 2000s in

a number of edited volumes (e.g. Madanipour *et al.* 1998; Musterd and Ostendorf 1998; Marcuse and van Kempen 2000; Andersen and van Kempen 2001; Moulaert [*et al.*] 2000 and 2003; Kazepov 2005). In this context, one of the most fine-grained conceptualisations of the relationship between employment status and exclusionary tendencies was developed by Castel (1995), who analysed the continuum between the zones of integration, precariousness and exclusion, which depends not only on peoples' positions on the labour market but also on their freedom of choice in this respect.

Eventually, the discourses on the socially excluded strengthened the quarter or neighbourhood as firstly – a unit of observation and – secondly – a unit of urban interventions. The neighbourhood was perceived as an important reservoir of resources that forms the identity of inhabitants as well as external images and – in an increasingly competitive world – impacts life-styles and possible careers (Kearns and Parkinson 2001). It is obvious, however, that not all urban environments structure chances and risks of their populations in the same way. The extreme form of marginalised and stigmatised neighbourhoods in western societies has been described as the US-American ghetto of Afro-Americans (Wacquant 2004), whose inhabitants are supposed to have delinked from norms and values of mainstream society. For Wacquant (2006), these sociologically defined ghettos are characterised by a historically developed institutionalised form of suppression of the black minority by the white majority in the United States. Because of the special history of the US-American ghetto - which may also be reflected in ethnical homogeneity, a lack of public services, high crime rates and physical and social deprivation in general – and despite increasing marginalisation and stigmatisation of certain neighbourhoods in the European Union, he therefore doubts that they can be described as ghettos. "The comparative sociology of the structure, dynamics, and experience of urban relegation in the United States and the main countries of the European Union during the past three decades reveals not a convergence on the pattern of the US ghetto, as the dominant media and political discourse would have it, but the emergence of a new regime of marginality on both sides of the Atlantic." (Wacquant 2007: 66-67)

Wacquant (2007: 67-68) rather observes "forms of poverty that are neither residual, not cyclical or transitional, but indeed inscribed in the future of contemporary societies insofar as they are fed by the ongoing fragmentation of the wage-labour relationship, the functional disconnection of dispossessed neighbourhoods from the national and global economies, and the reconfiguration of the welfare state into an instrument for enforcing the obligation of paid work in the polarizing city." According to Wacquant (2007: 67), this new form of 'advanced marginality'⁴ tends to concentrate in isolated territories "where only the refuse of society would accept to dwell" and which thereby become 'territorially stigmatized', independent from their de facto status as dangerous or dilapidated places. The consequence of those processes on both sides of the Atlantic Ocean is that those neighbourhoods lose their qualities as locations of shared emotions, institutions and practices of (informal) mutual help and assistance but become a battlefield-like space instead where street predators, grass-roots organisations, state agencies of surveillance and social control as well as external actors like realtors try to safeguard their interests. Not only would precarious living conditions and the lack of proletarian pride prevent joint political action; the different forms of political interventions are also supposed to confirm the negative image and thus even further contribute to destabilisation and marginalisation. Having the approaches of Bourdieu and Fraser in

-

[&]quot;Advanced marginality also differs from previous forms of urban poverty in that it develops in the context of class decomposition rather than class consolidation, under the press of a double tendency toward precarization and deproletarianization rather than toward proletarian unification and homogenization. Those who are subjected to its tropism and caught in its swirl therefore find themselves disconnected from the traditional instruments of mobilization and representation of constituted groups and, as a consequence, deprived of a language, a repertoire of shared images and signs through which to conceive a collective destiny and to protect possible alternative futures" (Wacquant 2007: 71-72).

mind, the affected groups can only be "negatively defined by social privation, material need, and symbolic deficit" (Wacquant 2007: 73).

Whether these findings are valid for the urban crisis in most European countries or mainly an appropriate description of the social situation in the most seriously deprived neighbourhoods in French suburbs, where most of Wacquant's empirical research in Europe has taken place, is something that is still under debate and has to be clarified in further comparative research. Obvious is that national and local context factors vary significantly between European societies and shape the spatially specific relationships between neighbourhoods and urban and national societies as a whole (Kesteloot *et al.* 2006; Murie and Musterd 2004). These factors are not just different histories of immigration – also due to the colonial past of western European countries and the large-scale recruitment of foreign workers in the 1960s and 1970s –, the concrete paths of industrialisation and urbanisation as well as developments and current forms of the welfare state, but also differences in the economic and social structures within the same national society (Atkinson and Kintrea 2004). Moreover, despite parallel developments of planning ideas and housing policies in western European countries, there were nonetheless decisive differences in the way directions were set and altered that resulted in different structures of the housing market (Kemeny 1995, Scanlon/Whitehead 2007) and (socio-)spatial forms of cities (Arbaci 2007).

From an abstract point of view and in line with the three dimensions of capital as defined by Bourdieu, the negative effects of the spatial segregation of poor and socially excluded groups can be conceptualised in the following way (Häußermann and Siebel 2004: 165). Materially, people living in disadvantaged neighbourhoods may confront a relative lack of supply of private and public services, public transport and infrastructure as well as an adverse environment. Symbolically, often a relative neglect of public space can be observed, which also contributes to a negative self-image as well as to a negative external perception of the neighbourhood. Socially, there may be a mix of contradictory life-styles, weak social bonds and dominant norms and values that make access to the labour market even more unlikely. In the concept of Putnam (2000: 23), it is in this regard decisive to distinguish between social capital that is linking different social milieus and thus extending an individual's identity (i.e. *bridging social capital*) and social capital that is narrowing an individual's scope of action by showing primarily deviant norms and values (*bonding social capital*). This seems to be an important distinction as it shows that governance modes may improve the situation of disadvantaged groups by creating links out of deprived neighbourhoods and promote contacts between different milieus and realities of life.

In order to sort and clarify the differences between effects that can be regarded as consequence of the spatial concentration of certain social groups and effects that are caused primarily by spatial factors, Kronauer (2004) distinguishes between two types of effects by which neighbourhoods can have adverse impacts on residents. On the one hand, there are effects of concentration (Konzentrationseffekte) like in the US-ghetto that may lead to a deviant socialisation and respective careers of the youth. On the other hand, effects of the type of urban quarter (Quartierstypeneffekte) describe the relationship between social and material characteristics of neighbourhoods in European cities. Usually, a distinction is made between functionally mixed inner city neighbourhoods and mono-functional estates at the urban periphery. Although it was believed that mixed inner city neighbourhoods would offer more resources in terms of informal employment and social contacts, studies show that in reality effects on social groups depend on the life realities of the disadvantaged. Therefore, families and single mothers often find more supportive networks and facilities in social housing estates at the urban periphery, while unemployed single men and migrants often prefer living in run-down, but lively mixed inner city neighbourhoods that offer them diverse contacts and stimulations (Kronauer 2004). Against this background, spatial aspects can not only aggravate the problem in neighbourhoods that are characterised by a concentration of excluded

people, they may also contribute to the solution of social problems by providing certain forms of informal support (Musterd and Murie 2006; Atkinson and Kintrea 2004).

2.3.2 **N**EIGHBOURHOOD DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMS, SOCIAL INNOVATION AND ITS CONTRADICTIONS

In the above paragraph, we showed how the crisis of Fordism turned into a full-blown urban crisis, because of the disproportionally urban impact of the process of deindustrialization. As a result of the urban crisis, the neighbourhood became a much more important unit for urban interventions and a preferred site for social innovation research and practice alike. Urban and neighbourhood regeneration and development have become mainstream policies in the last 30 years in most economically powerful European countries (e.g. van den Berg et al. 2004; Couch et al. 2011). While almost all European countries implemented programs for housing, slum clearance and urban regeneration during the 20th century, particularly the early industrialised and urbanised colonial powers in Western Europe (the UK, France and the Netherlands) were both the first to be hit by the social consequences of structural economic change and to broaden the scope of their urban regeneration policies by including aspects of socio-economic development (Atkinson 2000)⁵. The idea was to take special care of those neighbourhoods where the universal welfare state could not adequately intervene and hence did meet its ends, an idea which resonates with social innovation. Therefore, approaches to physical urban regeneration were often combined with social work, education, labour market and economic policies. Roughly speaking, one can distinguish between policies that target disadvantaged groups of people or policies that target disadvantaged areas as a whole, although most strategies seem to be a mix of these two approaches (Atkinson 2000; Andersen 2001; Carpenter 2006).

In the course of time, the urban policies of the European Union contributed to a wide distribution of the idea of integrated neighbourhood policies in European countries (e.g. Antalovsky et al. 2005; Frank 2005) and also initiated processes of social innovation (Drewe 2008). While the rationale of regional policies in the European Union in the 1980s was primarily based on the idea of regional economics that the mobilisation of capital for investments in infrastructure and human capital would trickle down to reduce disparities not only between but also within regions, in the late 1980s and the early 1990s especially the European Parliament and a number of city networks in Europe pushed the Commission to modify this approach and to pay more attention to urban problems. While the *Urban Pilot Projects*, being implemented between 1989 and 1993, still followed the traditional logic of regional policy, the Community Initiative URBAN was much more rooted in the discussion on social exclusion and neighbourhood development and resembled the approach of the *Single Regeneration Budget* in the UK (Carpenter 2006: 2148). Like the urban policy in the UK at that time, URBAN aimed at directly improving the living conditions of residents in relatively small urban

-

In France, the *grands ensembles* of Fordist urban development soon confronted image problems due to monotonous urban structures, infrastructural deficiencies and issues with the security of public space, which already in the 1970s resulted in the implementation of a special policy for the stabilisation of *grands ensembles*. This policy was significantly extended and nationally coordinated in the late 1980s (see also Dikec 2006, Merlin 2010). Also in the Netherlands, a special policy for disadvantaged neighbourhoods was initiated as early as in the 1980s, which in the course of time became embedded in a policy framework for the creation of new housing in disadvantaged neighbourhoods (see also Uitermark 2003, Stouten 2010). In the UK, policies for urban regeneration that also started before the era of Margaret Thatcher attracted much political attention under conservative leadership. While the Tories focused on the promotion of public-private-partnerships and later on *Single Regeneration Budgets* and tendering procedures for the allocation of funds, the *New Deal for Communities* implemented under *New Labour* set new priorities in the form of qualification, activation and tackling social exclusion (see Gough 2006, Tallon 2010).

areas that were characterised by several deficits in the fields of urban design, the urban economy, and the environment. URBAN's target was to promote sustainable paths of urban development by also changing the governance of urban regeneration. As the approach followed by URBAN seemed to be rather a novelty for most European countries, its implementation should have changed the way of tackling urban challenges in many European countries despite different paths of industrialisation and urbanisation in Southern Europe (Chorianopoulos 2002) and parallel policy developments in other countries like Germany (Güntner 2007).

The basic idea of the concentration of funds on certain neighbourhoods is to make sure that changes are clearly visible and thus create confidence in the possibilities of lasting improvements of the local situation. The participation of local residents should increase the legitimacy and effectiveness of the measures taken as in the best case targets are prioritised according to the most urgent needs and desires of the local population. At the same time, the frequent reporting of neighbourhood problems as well as projects in media and academia should also provide for a high level of political support (Häußermann 2004). Although certainly not all neighbourhood development programs are socially innovative, several aspects of neighbourhood development carry potential for social innovation. Firstly, the neighbourhood scale is close to the daily life of the inhabitants and neighbourhood interventions are therefore more likely to shorten the link between social needs and their satisfaction, bypassing formal institutions and top-down decision-making. Secondly, many neighbourhood scale interventions bypass sectorial policy divisions and adopt an integrated approach, which ties in well with the multi-dimensional and relational understanding of poverty and social exclusion that underlie social innovation. Thirdly, participation has become omnipresent in neighbourhood development. This opens up opportunities for marginalized and impoverished groups to represent their interests and foreground their social needs in decision-making processes.

One key aspect one needs to have an eye on when analysing the social innovation potential of specific neighbourhood development programs is therefore whether the qualitative improvements being approached focus on the satisfaction of needs of the local population or consider the realisation of a mixed urban neighbourhood its key priority. If the realisation of local needs is regarded as the primary challenge, especially in the case of inner city neighbourhoods, the approach would have to be embedded in city-wide policies. Otherwise, given the increasing marketization of housing, the rents and property prices could increase significantly and push poor residents out of the neighbourhood. When the concentration of funds on certain areas causes a process of gentrification, the socially innovative nature of neighbourhood is undermined (Moulaert, Swyngedouw and Rodriguez 2001). Gentrification does not improve the situation of the poor because it displaces them from their former living environment, thus depriving them of important parts of their social networks. Especially in strategies that aim at the realisation of socially mixed neighbourhoods, the policy rationale is often only partly the target to improve the living conditions of the poor. In the case of the Uitermark (2003) sees the Dutch social mix policy as a way to facilitate the social management of disadvantaged neighbourhoods and minority groups. For Lees (2008: 2464), "social mix policies are cosmetic policies rather than ones prepared to deal with the whole host of complex social, economic and cultural reasons as to why there are concentrations of poor, economically inactive people in our central cities".

To conclude, the crisis of Fordism impacted heavily on the core cities of the industrial economy, leading to an 'urban crisis' that turned the neighbourhood into a privileged unit of observation and policy intervention. The third strand of social innovation research and practice emerged from neighbourhood development initiatives. The definition of the problem of social exclusion and poverty revealed by social innovation here is one of spatially concentrated poverty that is best addressed through integrated and participatory actions and policies that align themselves closely with the daily life of socially excluded groups. The neighbourhood focus is ambiguous, as it

may reflect a pro-market bias but also a direct response to social needs and increased awareness of contextualised and diverse needs. In line with the rise of neoliberalism, the broadening of neighbourhood development strategies does not necessarily lead to social innovation, especially not when combined with market-led regeneration strategies (Andersen 2001). However, and more in line with social innovation's sensitivity to the recognition of socio-cultural difference, neighbourhood development goes well together with postmodern identity politics that stresses context, diversity and the particular. Abandoning homogenizing strategies and standardized service delivery, parts of the population who were neglected by traditional approaches of the welfare state could make themselves heard (for more on the idea of development as enhancing an individual's capability see Sen 1999).

3 Process dimensions of social innovation

In the second part of this paper, we analysed the three strands of social innovation research and practice in order to identify the underlying vision on poverty and social exclusion. Given the focus of our empirical work on the governance challenges, in this third part we will zoom in on the process dimensions of social innovation as it relates to poverty and social exclusion. We will do so for each of the three strands analysed in part two of this paper.

3.1 TOWARDS A SOCIALLY INNOVATIVE MODEL OF TERRITORIAL DEVELOPMENT

As explained above, the critique on territorial innovation models has been a major contribution to the emergence of social innovation n territorial development (Moulaert 2009). The broadened analysis of economic development trajectories, provided by the Territorial Innovation Models, include territorially embedded socio-institutional, organizational and cultural factors (variously conceived in terms of positive externalities, untraded dependencies and spillovers) as assets for local development, but it suffers from an 'instrumentalist bias'. It therefore fails to recognize the transformation of social relations in ways that allow individuals and groups to better satisfy their human needs as a development aim in itself (Moulaert and Nussbaumer 2008).

Authors such as Moulaert and Klein argue in favour of socially innovative forms of territorial development and social policy that go beyond the techno-economic territorial innovation models and develop more comprehensive models of socio-economic development. Examples are the ALMOLIN model (Moulaert et al. 2005) and the Quebéc model (Klein et al. 2010). These models put the satisfaction of human needs and the transformation of social relations and practices central through processes of social learning, awareness raising and socio-political mobilization. This implies that improvement of social organization, equity in socio-economic relations, the capacity of individuals and groups to organize themselves and receive political recognition could and should gain currency as being valuable, self-standing development goals and be integrated as such in economic development strategies. For Fontan et al. (2004) socio-territorial innovation calls for a 'development regime' characterized by pluralism and the hybridization of organizational constructions, rather than profit-oriented entrepreneurship in private companies as the only viable organizational form through which to act 'economically'. As Klein (2010) shows in his analysis of the Québec Model social innovation derives from bringing together different actors that normally do not maintain relations or only in direct conflict. A big challenge lies in the reorganization of the connections between different actors. This integrates different dimensions of socio-economic development through processes of mutual learning and the construction of shared development goals. This socially innovative model of local development hence pays much attention to modes of needs revealing and satisfaction beyond the market system such as non-monetary trade, cultural urban development, sharing, reciprocity and social economy.

Social innovation is hence not solely concerned with sustaining or raising purchasing power to satisfy basic needs. This insight complements our definition of poverty that considers financial resources as only one, although very important, arena of multidimensional social exclusion. Although maintaining purchasing power remains a crucial issue, especially in times of downward pressure on wages due to high unemployment, labour market deregulation and welfare state retrenchment, social innovation focuses, besides redistribution on the enhancement of the individual and collective capacity, or capability (Sen 1983) to respond to their own needs and the processes of learning, awareness raising and socio-political mobilization it requires. The allocation of goods and services through the criterion of purchasing power often fails to provide an acceptable quality level of housing, mobility, sustenance etc. The orthodox claim of economics that economic growth is automatically beneficiary to individual need satisfaction, the so called trickle-down thesis, proves to be false (Cantillon 2011). It does not only disregard the uneven distribution of effects caused by success or failure in the market, it also fails to understand the intrinsically social character of basic needs such as a basic income, material resources, mobility, a safe place to stay, free expression, creativity, relations with the neighbourhood and self-determination (Moulaert 2000).

The orthodox view on economic development implies that most individuals should recognize their incapability to have control over the constraints which determine access to these matters. They are dependent on the success of entrepreneurs for economic growth and hence market dependent for possibilities to satisfy their basic needs. The socially innovative approach to territorial development aims to overcome these constraints, strengthening the capabilities and access to means of socially (excluded) people and groups in order to enable them to satisfy those needs inadequately met by the market or the public sector. Such an approach includes the development of strategies of revealing needs, mobilization, empowerment, representation by enabling institutions and shared management (Moulaert and Nussbaumer 2008; Nussbaumer and Moulaert 2004; Moulaert 2000). Social innovation points out that strategies to overcome poverty and social exclusion should involve the improvement of the capacity of socially excluded individuals and groups to reveal and define their social needs and act collectively to acquire the control over the means to satisfy them.

The idea that people in poverty are able to discuss and participate in struggles on the control over the means to satisfy their own needs is in itself empowering, as it recognizes poor and socially excluded groups as equally capable as other groups in society and improves their political representation in decision-making procedures. This implies, however, the need for a broad conceptualization of culture as a key asset to territorial development, understood as locally embedded patterns of communication and creation. A narrow focus on 'business culture' or 'consumer culture' fails to establish the connection between the satisfaction of basic needs and the various dimensions of social life, which is key to social innovation (Nussbaumer and Moulaert 2004).

Socially innovative forms of local development are not predicated on the denial of the importance of a well-functioning local market economy, but aim to recognize and strengthen other forms of economic and extra-economic agency that are beneficial to equal and qualitative need satisfaction (e.g. production aiming for sustainable provision rather than profit or the co-use of materials and infrastructure based on sharing). As Moulaert and Sekia state (2003: 299-300): "development does not only mean enabling the local and regional market economy, but also empowering the other parts of the economy (public sector, social economy, cultural sector, low-productivity artisan production) as well as community life (socio-cultural dynamics as a level of human existence by itself, political and social governance of non-economic sections of society,

cultural and natural life)." On the one hand socially innovative practices and interventions highlight the importance of the (local) social embedding of the economy and economic practices to bring economic development more in line with social needs. On the other hand however social embedding of economic practices is insufficient for social innovation to occur, since social embedding may imply forms of domination incompatible with the drive towards autonomy and control over one's own life that social innovation promotes.

The recognition of the different dimensions of the socio-institutional environment (production, technology, social relations, natural environment, political participation) that structure socioeconomic development practices in a particular territory, implies the need to take into account other actors than private entrepreneurs, firms, policy-makers and public administration (Klein 2009; Fontan et al. 2004; Fontan and Klein 2004). Education institutions, social movements, neighbourhood committees, trade unions and other civil society actors become development agents in their own right. From a social innovation perspective, their diverse needs, know-how and interests are not subordinated to the demands of the market economy, but represent different dimensions of territorial development. The crucial challenge for social innovation is hence the recognition of these possible partners and their role in economic decision making. It requires a multiplicity of partners to be actively involved in the design and accomplishment of local development strategies, rather than having them made in a closed and elitist network of policy makers, businessmen and investors (For successful initiatives of this kind see Moulaert 2000; Christiaens et al. 2007; Fontan and Klein 2004). The importance of support for enabling institution and self-organization, especially for socially excluded and marginalized groups, can thus hardly be overestimated. The (collective) empowerment dimension is vital to a socially innovative development approach that aims to strengthen the local capacity to explore new solutions to problems of need satisfaction through a transformation of social relations.

It is clear that social innovation is a highly contextual matter (Crouch *et al.* 2004). Changes in social relations and practices need to be analyzed within their institutional context and spatial setting. The local level is often where people experience needs, construct solidarity, community and identity, develop shared opinions on development and mobilize to develop the collective capacity to act on them. It is therefore a privileged locus for socially innovative and alternative development to emerge and to be organized (Moulaert 2000; Klein 2009)

A socially innovative approach to territorial development therefore requires forms of governance of a more participatory and multi-dimensional nature as for example envisioned by public value management and collaborative governance (Fontan and Klein 2004). A shift is needed from authoritarian and top down forms of innovation as envisaged and promoted by public managers to more open and incremental forms of social innovation that involve users and harnesses the recourses and creativity of citizens and communities and non-profit, but also acknowledges their definition of a problem and needs to be satisfied. Collaborative governance arrangements stimulate decision making as a shared undertaking by all those involved and favours horizontal networks over hierarchical relations. These horizontal networks facilitate dialogue, the sharing of knowledge and social learning. This approach requires big learning investments and management skills geared on longer-term and horizontal relationships in order to create public value in development strategies (Lévesque 2012).

To conclude, social innovation research and practice in the field of territorial development highlight the importance of putting social needs central to poverty reduction strategies. These social needs are not solely concerned with material redistribution, but also with political representation through participation and the recognition of a variety of non-market actors as relevant to development. Socially innovative actions and policies hence imply inclusive and participatory forms

of governance that succeed in promoting collaboration between a heterogeneous set of actors and facilitate the thinking and acting across the multiple dimensions of poverty and social exclusion.

3.2 A SOCIALLY INNOVATIVE TRANSFORMATION OF THE WELFARE STATE: POTENTIAL AND RISKS

3.2.1 ON ELEPHANTS AND BUTTERFLIES: PUBLIC INSTITUTIONS AND SOCIAL INNOVATION

In mainstream views, public institutions and social innovation are considered in a "problematic" (Lane *et al.* 2009) or "difficult" (Drewe *et al.* 2008) relationship. This is related mainly to the fact that institutions, in particular public ones, due to the procedural rigidity – that has already been described by Max Weber – are supposed to be conservative by nature, path dependent and prone to reproduce themselves (Chambon *et al.* 1982; Lane *et al.* 2009; MacCallum *et al.* 2009). On the contrary, social innovation is seen as a way to overcome institutional blockages and other institutional rigidities. The role of the public sector concerning social innovation, however, is differently interpreted by advocates of social innovation. Some approaches concentrate mostly on the negative effects of public intervention as undermining the autonomy of civic associations or limiting the free competition of actors, ideas and solutions (e.g. Chambon *et al.* 1982; Lane *et al.* 2009; MacCallum *et al.* 2009; Young Foundation 2010). Others highlight more decisively the possibility of synergies (and the conditions to realize them) among public institutions, private organizations and civil society (e.g. Moulaert, Nussbaumer 2005; Eizaguirre *et al.* 2012; Novy *et al.* 2012).

In order to understand this framing of the relationship, we need to unpack analytically the concept of *social innovation* and analyse its relation with public institutions. In particular we need to understand which characteristics of public institutions are favouring or hindering social innovation (when, where and why), when do the "positive" or the "negative" ones prevail. Spatial and temporal contexts are important in defining these aspects and specific policies may be considered very innovative in a given context, while look ordinary in another (Maloutas 2012). What we need to identify are the tipping points according to which – for instance – externalization and delegation of responsibilities to civil society might be considered a strategy aimed at off-loading the burden of social responsibility or a strategy of empowerment and participation.

Social innovation accords a central role to civil society as the main (collective) actor. Civil society is seen as in a sort of opposition to public institutions and the market, both considered not completely able to satisfy all needs, demands and aspirations (Hirst 2002). In this sense, the innovative action of civil society remedies the failures of the *market* and the *state* (i.e. the public sector). But while the market is considered as inherently innovative (even though, less from the social point of view) since pressured by demand (Schumpeter 1942; Hirschman 1982; Offe 2000; Swyngedouw 2005; Gerometta *et al.* 2005), the public sector's capacity of innovation is more disputed and ambiguous.

On the one hand, the public sector can be a source of innovation. This role depends on relevant transformations concerning first the public sector itself. A new organizational culture and new competences, instruments and tools to coordinate and manage welfare mixes, involving complex networks are prerequisites for a successful transition. The tricky issue is that these requisites are not given but need to be constructed during the transformation itself. This is a challenge which concerns on the one side the creation of a stimulating and fertile framework for new ideas and solutions, and the promotion of new experiences, aims, actors and networks. On the other

hand and at the same time, the public sector has to maintain its role in front of citizens: guaranteeing quality of services, equity, fairness and access. In synthesis: full and equal citizenship.

Thus the public institutions' role is crucial for:

- 1) promotion and support of an innovation culture: investing in the context and its culture, creating opportunities for encounters and occasions for reflection and building new relationships, training professionals able to "produce" innovation, finding and spreading new solutions (e.g. upscaling successful local policies against poverty and social exclusion), tools, technologies and innovative practices, involving research (experimentation and evaluation) as an instrument to produce and find good solutions, practices and to understand the pre-conditions to allow their transferability, adopting simple regulation, tax relief, incentives, etc. (Gertler, Wolfe, 2002; Harrison 2008; Ilie, During 2012).
- 2) promotion, strengthening and coordination of mixed networks: sharing resources among different actors within a frame of clear division of tasks and identifiable responsibilities, giving people a say and not just opening spaces for formal participation and collaboration, developing a coherent "system" of services and intervention, i.e. of synchronized policies, placed in a systemic perspective, aimed at avoiding fragmentation, duplication of interventions and wasting resources (Fung, Wright 2003; Moulaert *et al.* 2010; Ilie, During 2012; Lévesque 2012).
- 3) keeping public responsibility on citizens' rights and duties: creating an effective democratic accountability system to assess services and guarantee appropriateness and quality of performances, avoid randomness in the distribution of opportunities, and also protecting more "fragile" (poor, sick, disadvantaged, excluded) citizens in accessing the welfare system. Guaranteeing a fair distribution of the financial burden related to social policies (Fung, Wright 2003; Goodin 2003; Mattei 2007).

On the other hand, as some successful accounts on social innovation maintain, being characterized in most of the cases by sectoriality and procedurality, the public sector is considered to be poorly suited to deal with complex problems. Instituted to cope with social risks, public welfare bureaucracies – in the words of social innovation's advocates – can have a tendency to risk aversion and cautious cultures, creating a sort of barrier to innovation (Young Foundation 2010). Moulaert (2009: 15-16) reminds us that "criticism to the hierarchical character of political and bureaucratic decisions making systems are well known" (referring mainly to the risk of opacity and poor democratic accountability in "traditional" top-down bureaucracies) and Swyngedouw (2009: 69) elaborates further on this dialectic relationship, adding that social change and creative innovation rise "in a context of a widening gap between state and civil society". Finally, the Young Foundation (2010: 26) asserts that "during periods of change those within the system – especially those who have prospered from it and now sit at the top of business, bureaucratic or political hierarchies - are likely to be the last to see its deficiencies".

Critical remarks by social innovation advocates are especially addressed to the state rather than to other public organizations. Critical perspectives sometimes question the positive contribution of the national state to the production of wealth and to society in general and claim national states often produce distortions, dependencies or interferences in a mechanism (the market) essentially capable of perfect self-regulation (Lane *et al.* 2009: 144). Local public institutions are considered abler to promote and support social innovation in an ideal dimension where citizens and their needs are closer and it's easier to create social networks and act to respond to their needs (Andreotti *et al.* 2011).

The dialectic relation between public institutions and social innovation we just described is somehow conceived too narrowly: on the one hand, public institutions are criticized as rigid, self-centred, heavy and slow, expensive, fostering passivity, desynchronized and unable to capture social change and to adapt their aims and interventions to new and complex needs and individual

specificity; on the other hand, market and civil society are considered flexible, effective, efficient, able to innovate and to promote innovation.

In this vision, large scale organisations and institutions, especially the state itself, look like big elephants moving in a context of brittle changes and challenges risking to make damages, while new rising innovative actors, like butterflies, try to experiment their frail flight and colourful experiences⁶. Problems and weaknesses in the relation between the public sector and social innovation cannot be denied. However, strengths of the contribution of public institutions are often forgotten by critics: the possibility of securing citizens' rights against discretion and arbitrariness, creating a framework of rules and systems of services and interventions, investing significant resources and programming long-term investments are key elements in the process of social inclusion and in the practice of citizenship. Criticism, thus, has to be put in perspective and the analysis should be contextualized. Not always and not everywhere the balance between problems and resources, flexibility and bureaucratization, innovation and conservationism is the same. Positive and negative elements coexist in different combinations, providing different resources and different constraints which need to be disentangled empirically.

The criticism of neoliberal and neo-Marxist scholars on the bureaucratic nature of the welfare state (Mead 1986; Murray 1984; Gough 1979; O'Connor 1973; Offe 1984) has converged in similar potential solutions aimed at de-bureaucratization, decentralization and the creation of a welfare mix. However, beyond this apparent similarity, the results of processes aiming at innovating the existing welfare system deployed differently in different contexts. Similar tendencies have created many combinations with local conditions and with pre-existing welfare structures confirming – at least partly – a path-dependency (Pierson 2000) of regulatory principles.

The forms in which social innovation develop are therefore context-sensitive (Crouch *et al.* 2004; Moulaert *et al.* 2010) and connected to a dynamic balance between new tendencies and solutions and local specificity, flexibility and guarantees of rights, decentralization and coordination, participation and delegation, subsidiarization and institutional responsibility. In these complex relationships, there is a dialogic coherence in the way non-profit and public institutions act, react and interact. The latter structure basic legal conditions, provide resources, opportunities or hinder specific actions and projects. The former engage, work and develop strategies and projects in the pre-structured space of action. Both relate to path-dependent political cultures framing public-private and insider-outsider dialectic relations in a given polity. The emerging new welfare mixes are thus connected to welfare models, regimes and the way they change (Ascoli and Ranci 2002; Anheier 2009). Some institutional settings are more supportive for the development of more effective and efficient welfare systems oriented towards social innovation than others. Even institutional settings cannot prevent social innovations to take place in the first place, they surely influence the way solutions that work are institutionalized and upscaled.

_

This statement applies not solely to public institutions and the state, but also to any other large organization such as corporate bureaucracies and big civil society organizations such as trade unions.

3.2.2 THE RISKS OF LAISSEZ-FAIRE

Reforms that have been implemented in most public administrations and bureaucracies over the last twenty years were aimed at cutting expenditure and improving efficiency and effectiveness (OECD, 2008). There is, therefore, the need for a better understanding of the balance among managerial, social and political aims devoting a special attention to accountability, both within public institutions and in their partnerships with external actors (Goodin 2003; Mattei 2007; Lévesque 2012). The reforms have been also influenced by political pressures justified by socio-economic and socio-demographic challenges (e.g. new occupational patterns, ageing societies) and curbed and diverted by strong and organized interests defending the status quo in public institutions.

What has been highlighted by many analyses and empirical studies in recent years is that welfare change also produced new risks and problems (Christensen, Lægreid 2007; Kazepov 2010) that need to be taken into account when thinking about social innovation: fragmentation, "decentralization of penury" (Keating, 1998), increasing social and territorial inequality, lack of coordination, weak accountability, "passive subsidiarity" and cost gaming (Kazepov 2010). An underlying characteristic to most of these risks is a neoliberal laissez-faire framing of the solutions (innovations?) adopted. However, similar reform strategies might achieve different results in different countries and not all changes are innovative per se.

For example, decentralization needs specific conditions to achieve de-bureaucratization and subsidiarity in a framework of innovative solutions to problems of social exclusion and poverty (e.g.: the remaking of a consistent system of check and balances to manage veto-actors and vertical subsidiarity; a renewal of central State bureaucracies to enact new coordination tasks; a synchronized decentralization of different dimensions: tasks, skills, resources) (Obinger *et al.* 2005). Decentralization per se does not mean necessarily de-bureaucratization and it surely does not guarantee improving welfare or increasing accountability (Azfar *et al.* 2001; Christensen, Lægreid 2007; Somerville, Haines 2008).

Indeed, the creation of new institutional layers or their re-articulation and the division and redistribution of competences may give rise to a fragmented and complicated interwoven web of relations difficult to coordinate, manage, reconnect and integrate to pursue coherent policy aims (Kazepov 2010). A situation often accompanied by a risk of institutional de-responsibilization (Swyngedouw 2009) with the transfer of functions to local administrations without a reallocation of adequate resources.

The localization of competences makes it also more difficult to face systemic challenges. The risk is to privilege policies oriented to act only on local effects not having the competences, resources and tools to deal with more complex and general (increasingly global) causes of problems, that go beyond limited contexts. In this picture, the more disadvantaged contexts, with less resources (economic, social, relational,...) and competences (know how, social engineering, social skills,...), tend to drift down in a further process of deterioration, while the richer and stronger territories become stronger. This makes the gap deeper and reduces redistribution chances.

Considering these differences, the involvement of civil society organizations and mixednetworks plays out in very diversified roles and must take in account some risks. One of the most relevant risks is public institutions' passivity, i.e. the possibility of an emerging passive subsidiarity (Kazepov 2010), where social responsibilities and functions are delegated to civil society without establishing adequate mechanisms disciplining public-private relationships, defining general interest aims and allocating enough resources. It is an empirical question to find out who does what for what resources. However, this emerging governance-beyond-the-state has a Janus-face (Swyngedouw 2009: 64): on the one hand, it may indeed conduct to greater openness to innovation, social inclusion and empowerment; on the other hand, it doesn't guarantee enough democratic accountability against impoverished political citizenship and participation.

A second risk is related to the assumption that civil society organizations' are involved in the public decision because they "represent" and give voice to excluded people and are oriented to the "common good". This is not to be taken for granted and the issue needs to be reframed. Civil society is part of society but cannot be identified with the "common good": its organizations "customarily pursue partial, positioned objectives" (Swyngedouw 2009: 70-71). It can put forward aims and goals of extreme right wing community organizations as well as NIMBY attitudes. Moreover, their legitimacy and inclusiveness cannot be taken for granted. Their relationships with people they are supposed to "represent" is not always so clear cut and indisputable. Again it is an empirical question to analyse their modus operandi (transparency, efficiency, effectiveness, innovative capacity) and find out both general, specific and context related patterns. Research has shown (Ascoli and Ranci 2002; Anheier, Seibel 1990; Anheier 2005) some general risks and potential downsides of these developments. In particular, the following should be highlighted:

- a) Monopolism and isomorphism: private organizations may become local monopolists more oriented towards their own survival than meeting changing social needs; by "replacing" the public sector, in fact, private organizations risk to replicate the same logic. Civil society organizations' social aims may shift to their own organizational maintenance and oligarchization (Goldsmith *et al.* 2010)
- b) Rigidities: public-private relations may reproduce rigidities through their institutionalization and the adoption of a more formalized modus operandi, instead of mutually reinforcing the specificity (and the complementarity) of each actor;
- c) Closure: Innovative tendencies may acquire conservative dynamics and raise barriers to potential competitors' participation and consequently make it difficult to redirect resources to new interventions and players, stifling innovation. The Darwinian "survival of the fittest" cannot be taken for granted.

In short, social innovation seems to depend on a dynamic context within which new actors and challenging experiences can develop (Lane *et al.* 2009) and "grow up" until they are strong enough to compete with more consolidated organizations. The role of the public sector should be aiming – therefore – not just at intervening when the free market fails, but also at proposing its own political goals and its own strategies of innovation, including new actors. The consequences of a laissez-faire policy in the social field may have heavy social costs and not always achieve the positive goals attributed to subsidiarity – just the reduction of public expenditure and isolated cases of innovation.

Renewing welfare policies and institutions cannot be totally entrusted to spontaneous local organizations. Public institutions passivity may create dysfunctional systems and delegation does not offer any guarantees for improvement and innovation. Thus public institutions remain crucial players both as guarantors of democratic and transparent governance processes (though with a new role) and of accountable systems characterized by new, more complex, flexible, participatory and innovative policies. The possibility to play this role asks for a redefinition of the overall architecture of social policies and of the boundaries of citizenship.

In short, the biggest dilemma is the possibility for public institutions to maintain the control on the welfare systems while giving way and supporting self-organisation. In fact, by taking care of citizens and communities they may foster passivity among citizens and communities, or by delegating their

⁷ 'Not in my backyard'.

welfare to self-organising citizens and communities might increase and consolidate inequalities (Ilie, During 2012). Thus the question is: how is it possible to create a good balance between public care and responsibility? In a context of our metaphor on elephants and butterflies, the former are not just big and slow animals moving in a brittle place and risking to crash everything fragile they find on their way. The latter are not the only innovative actors, gently flying with their colourful feature and spreading the flowers' pollen to make new experiences born. Elephants' memory, solidity, solidarity in the herd and finding water to preserve life are to be conceived positively. And butterflies' fragility and short existence and their egocentric beauty have to be considered potentially critical points. An alliance between so different "animals" may probably create more innovative and productive contexts, valuing each other's strengths and contrasting weaknesses. In a mutual symbiosis, maybe elephants can lengthen the daily existence of butterflies and butterflies spread their lives of colours.

Decentralization does not necessarily mean de-bureaucratization and it does not guarantee improving welfare measures. Effectiveness and efficiency of mixed-networks cannot be taken for granted. Where institutions are stronger, also civil society and the third sector are stronger (Salamon, Anheier 1998; Foley, Edwards 1996). This means that capabilities have to be promoted and supported in order to allow the development of new policies thanks to innovative actors. From this point of view, welfare policies might be considered "public competitive goods" (Crouch *et al.* 2004), i.e. public goods which provide contextual conditions that facilitate (or hinder) innovation, competition, etc. It is not by chance that among the first ten most competitive countries in the world ranked by the World Economic Forum we have high welfare spending countries like Sweden (3), Finland (4), Germany (6), the Netherlands (7) and Denmark (8) (Schwab 2012). Similarly also social innovation might be considered in its mutual reinforcement relation with civil society actors and the environment they create. If such a frame is not given we might end up with contexts in which private organizations become local monopolists and conservative bodies, oriented towards their own survival rather than to meet changing social needs.

3.3 Social innovation and neighbourhood development

Over the last fifteen years, a group of EU-funded researchers has, in the context of increased attention and concern over the spatial aspects of social exclusion, developed an elaborate understanding of community-based models of social innovation, mainly in European cities. Historically, these models are rooted in the 18th and 19th century experiments and social movements – reaching from *bourgeois* philanthropy and church-initiated movements to mutual aid and more or less radical workers movements – and their legacies in the 20th century (Martinelli 2010). They were studied as self-help and endogenous development initiatives in the fields of (informal) housing (Abramo 2009), (ethnic) entrepreneurship (Hillmann 2009), social and community economies (Moulaert and Ailenei 2005; Moulaert and Nussbaumer 2005; Gibson-Graham and Roelvink 2009; Ailenei and Lefebvre 2010) or microfinance (Antohi 2009), the broad social movements after 1968 (Membretti 2010) as well as more recent deliberative decision-making models like the participatory budget in Porto Alegre (Novy and Leubolt 2005) or *Local Agenda 21* processes (Novy and Hammer 2007).

What unites those diverse case studies is that the empirical work "did not start from 'socially defined communities in the sense of shared values, knowledge and experience as structured through ethnic, class or other socio-cultural axes", but focused instead on "'spatialised' urban communities, i.e. neighbourhoods" (Moulaert 2010: 7). Because of their socio-cultural diversity, they are supposed to have "an extraordinary capacity to generate socially innovative and politically progressive initiatives" (ibid.: 7). The local scale is understood as "a more 'tangible', a 'better', or 'more just' and

democratic level at which to organise change, including social and political activity" (González et al. 2010: 49). Socially innovative policies, from a multi-scalar perspective, stress the overall increase in inequality and the concentration of power and wealth in the hands not of the middle-class, but of a small elite. This overall trend (OECD 2011; Wilkinson and Pickett 2010) has implications and is lived, perceived and tackled at the local level. Therefore, socially innovative urban policies have to take the strategy of the middle classes into account, to distinguish themselves and separate from the underclass (Blasius and Friedrichs 2004; Musterd 2008).

Neighbourhoods are regarded as "pivotal sites for initiating and implementing social change that may ripple through the city [or...] sites from which new and emancipatory initiatives emerge. The main argument [...] is that locally based initiatives, often much more so than official state-led programmes, can galvanise a range of publics to engage in activities that have city-wide (if not greater) impacts on the dynamics of urban cohesion and social development" (Moulaert 2010: 5). Especially in critical urban studies, the political catchphrase of the right to the city – originally defined by the French sociologist Henri Lefebvre – was rediscovered (e.g. Duke 2009, Holm and Gebhardt 2010). As Harvey (2008: 23) defines it, "the question of what kind of city we want cannot be divorced from that of what kind of social ties, relationship to nature, lifestyles, technologies and aesthetic values we desire. The right to the city is far more than the individual liberty to access urban resources: it is a right to change ourselves by changing the city." In this understanding, the right to the city encompasses a change of paradigms of urban regeneration in which the equal access of urban residents to key institutions, infrastructures and social contacts is being supported, meaning that involuntary segregation is also tackled by giving the poor access to the neighbourhoods of the well-off (Duke 2009). Moulaert argues that in view of the erosion of public life and the depoliticisation of public space, communities can be regarded as advocates of citizenship rights and key concrete life-experience settings where political rights are defined. "Communities are therefore the nexus between the search for a democratic state guaranteeing basic rights on the one hand and the continuous reinvention of social life on the other; they are, in other words, the loci and drivers of social innovation" (ibid.: 7).

For this strand of social innovation research and practice, the territorial development aspect of social innovation seems particularly promising for two reasons: First, the "tangibility of decline and restructuring at the neighbourhood level is high" (ibid: 11). This means that the consequences of decline are clearly noticeable and partly even visible in the form of abandoned property and vacancy rates, the reduced availability of goods and services and changes in everyday and community life. Therefore, they believe that "the spatial concentration of exclusion factors and people works as a catalyst for seeking alternatives" (ibid: 11). Despite or even due to a long-standing history of disintegration that led to a fragmentation of local social capital as well as a loss of professional relations and collective action, many disadvantaged neighbourhoods are supposed to show dynamic populations and inflows of creative migrants. However, with relation to political science and administration, there is a firm connection in "the 'bottom-linked' approach to social innovation which recognises the centrality of initiatives taken by those immediately concerned, but stresses the necessity of institutions that would enable, gear or sustain such initiatives through sound, regulated and lasting practices and clearer citizen rights guaranteed by a democratic state-functioning" (ibid.: 9).

Analytically, the territorial approach to social innovation stresses the context-sensitivity of socio-economic development (Martinelli et al. 2012-forthcoming), social innovation is researched as an institutionally embedded and territorially (re)produced process (Moulaert 2009), "space matters" (Massey 1985). Moreover, it takes Swyngedouw's (1997), Jessop's (2000) and Brenner's (2004) analyses seriously that the local room to manoeuvre is dependent on processes and structures that are being shaped on different levels and within different scales. For this reason, it is suggested to be

"wary of overly localist interpretations of community development initiatives, which consider local culture and communitarian interests as predominant, if not exclusive, levers of local development, at the expense of trans-local processes and configurations" (Moulaert 2010: 12). Focusing on localities, be they neighbourhoods, cities or regions, as the privileged sites for socio-economic development thus entails "a number of strategic and analytical risks", as Moulaert *et al.* (2005) claim. Apart from an exaggerated belief in the power of local institutions in a globalized knowledge-based economy and the danger of 'existential localism', there is the trap of 'misunderstood subsidiarity', in which higher state levels forgo their responsibilities and leave these to a disempowered local level. The latter risk is particularly salient in times of fiscal austerity, as local forms of social innovation will be mobilized to cut state expenditure and offload responsibilities to the citizens and civil society and local authorities, which will be most directly confronted with inadequately served social needs.

In order to effectively satisfy needs and empower people, socially innovative forms of development will need to be driven by multi-scalar strategies. Supra-local structures, agents and dynamics affecting the local context need to be accounted for as social innovation at the local scale depends both on local and extra-local and endogenous and exogenous resources. We can refer here amongst others to the relation between national and the regional governments, procedures to receive funds from national and international organisations, investment policies of multinationals, learning from and competing with other regions etc. The socio-economic context of the local is only partially constituted at the local scale. The local cannot define itself entirely (Klein 2008). To understand the agency of local agents we have to look across scales as agents such as community groups, social movements, non-profit organizations, entrepreneurs and policy makers often need to 'jump scales' in order to drive through social change (Swyngedouw 1997). Cooperation with and support from agents outside the region is a crucial element for durable forms of social innovation (Moulaert 2000). Nonetheless, the creative capacity of local organizations, enterprises and communal groups to explore new solutions to problems and to reframe problems is a key asset to territorial innovation. The principal goal of socio-territorial innovation should be to strengthen this local potential through an increase of capacity to ensure social collaboration links with actors both inside and outside the territory (Klein 2009; González et al. 2010).

To conclude, this third strand of social innovation research and practice foregrounds a number of important aspects of the process dimension of social innovation. Firstly, the place-based character of social innovation is of crucial importance. It allows for a grounding of development strategies in spatialised rather than moral communities, thus taking into account the unequal spatial distribution of poverty and disadvantageous environments and giving due account of socio-cultural differences existing in contemporary disadvantaged urban neighbourhoods. Secondly, it highlights the necessity of multi-scalar strategies to overcome social exclusion and poverty.

4 CONCLUSION

In this paper, we approached localized forms of social innovation against the backdrop of the restructuring of the welfare state and the emergence of new forms of social exclusion, poverty and social risks. We argued analysing social innovation research and practices would provide us with insights on these new forms of social exclusion and poverty, their causes and consequences. Underlying local forms of social innovation is a multi-dimensional and relational definition of poverty, which goes beyond material and financial needs and also includes the need for recognition of socio-cultural differences (identity politics) and for political representation (participation). In the second part of the paper, we analysed three strands of social innovation research and practices and identified how in each of these poverty and social exclusion was problematized. In the third part of the paper, we zoomed in on the process dimensions of social innovation, in order to be better able to identify and select the main governance challenges for successful forms of social innovation later on in the Improve research project. By way of conclusion, we now list the social needs, trends in poverty and the reconfiguration of welfare institutions and policies that are revealed by place-based socially innovative practices.

4.1 SOCIALLY INNOVATIVE FORMS OF TERRITORIAL DEVELOPMENT

On the content side, this first strand in social innovation research and practice implies a critique on the narrow vision of socio-economic development as economic growth. The social needs addressed by socially innovative practices and interventions imply a broader definition of development in terms of human well-being. The social needs revealed by social innovation are hence not solely materialistic, but multi-dimensional and holistic, i.e. encompassing all existential dimensions of human life and focusing on social relations and its transformation. Social innovation reveals that current models of socio-economic development produce forms of social exclusion that are – at least in the way they are experienced – more individualized, in opposition to the group-based forms of exclusion characteristic for industrial capitalism; hence the stress of social innovation on the transformation of social relations through collective mobilization and social learning.

Social innovation highlights that apart from the need for redistribution, people in poverty also need recognition of their cultural identity and political representation. This implies that the improvement of social organization, equity in socio-economic relations, the capacity of individuals and groups to organize themselves and receive political recognition are human needs in and of themselves. Socially innovative practices and interventions highlight the importance of the (local) social embedding of the economy and economic practices to bring economic development more in line with social needs. This social embedding of economic activities aims to contain market forces and protect people from its destructive 'forces'. The social embedding of economic practices is, however, insufficient for social innovation to occur, since social embedding may imply forms of domination incompatible with the drive towards autonomy and control over one's own life that social innovation promotes.

In terms of the process of social innovation, the territorial development strand of social innovation highlights that economic development narrowly conceived should be replaced by human needs as the starting point of strategies to overcome poverty and social exclusion. Economic growth is not automatically beneficiary to individual need satisfaction because it does not only disregard the uneven distribution of effects caused by success or failure in the market, it also fails to understand the intrinsically social character of basic needs. Socially innovative forms of territorial development

to overcome poverty and social exclusion involve the improvement of the capacity of socially excluded individuals and groups to reveal and define their social needs and act collectively to acquire the control over the means to satisfy them. Finally, social innovation reveals the role of forms of economic agency beyond private entrepreneurship and market-based competition. This points towards the role of civil society association and social movements in promoting inclusive and holistic forms of economic development.

4.2 Social innovation and welfare state restructuring

Social innovation in the field of welfare state restructuring provides insights on institutional innovation and innovation in terms of the role of the actors involved in actions and policies addressing poverty and social exclusion. Social innovation aims to abbreviate the road to need satisfaction, which implies attempts to work around macro-institutional mechanisms that slow down need satisfaction and often (unintentionally) disempower people in poverty. As for institutional innovation, this strand of social innovation research and practice provides an institutional frame that eases the combination of different skills and competences in mixed networks both public and private (both for and not for profit). Mixed networks are supposed to be able to better "read" social problems and meet the complexity of individual (basic) needs. It also shows the way to cutting down waiting times by activating more rapid solutions and de-bureaucratized pathways to face emergencies. Most welfare states have already made provisions for these options, but they should be better coordinated at the institutional level. Social innovations in welfare state institutions will also help to mobilise coordinated civil society resources and actors. Voluntary work, competences, donations ... (to contrast public resources constraints) should be included in a public policy frame, i.e. allocating clear roles, responsibilities, resources without giving up a strategic "public" vision. Finally, institutional social innovation contributes to the renovation of democracy by providing mechanisms to better include citizens in public decisions, with new methods of governance, social participation and empowerment.

As for actors' roles, social innovation in the field of the welfare state shows how to activate proximity networks from the grassroots in order to reinforce communities' relations and foster peer support and solidarity among citizens. The latter are to be seen themselves as resources for their territory. It also provides insights in developing participatory practices to stimulate institutions to include the grassroots in the decision making processes, paying attention to the multiplicity of perspectives, views and needs and fostering complementarity of public, private (for-and-not-for profit) actors roles by valorising differences rather than considering them "a problem". Social innovation is about seeking a dialectic consensus through negotiations between advocacy groups and public institutions.

4.3 Neighbourhood development

Social innovations brought up by place-based neighbourhood initiatives do not only focus on the output but also on the process dimension, especially with respect to empowerment. They foster a broader and more holistic concept of social justice in line with Nancy Fraser's ideas of redistribution, recognition, and representation. Social innovations at the local level are particularly strong in dealing with issues of recognition and representation. Place-based bonds and networks help to create a common sense among community members, but this type of recognition is often accompanied by social closure, as locally constituted groups tend to exclude non-group member as "others". In the

case of socially deprived neighbourhoods, "othering" can be directly associated with the lowering of bridging social capital. Thus, enhancing of bonding social capital and the focus on cultural diversity can even increase place-based social exclusion. Social innovations therefore do not have to be free of conflict, but can involve confrontational tactics to receive the necessary public attention. The weakness of local social innovations so far has been the difficulty of upscaling local success and to link local efforts to broader strategies of redistribution. Localized social innovations are not perceived as relevant by central state institutions. In this regard, a bottom-linked perspective looks more promising that a purely grassroots or bottom-up approach on the one hand or a purely institutional approach on the other (Miciukiewicz *et al.* 2012; Novy *et al.* 2012). Socially innovative initiatives show that in order to effectively satisfy needs and empower people, strategies to overcome poverty and social exclusion need to be multi-scalar. Supra-local structures, agents and dynamics affecting the local context need to be accounted for as social innovation at the local scale depends both on local and extra-local and endogenous and exogenous resources.

REFERENCES

- ABRAMO, P. (2009). 'Social Innovation, Reciprocity and the Monetarisation of Territory in Informal Settlements in Latin American Cities', *In:* MACCALLUM, D., MOULAERT, F., HILLIER, J. & VICARI HADDOCK, S. (eds.) *Social Innovation and Territorial Development*, 115-130.
- ALBER, J. (1988). 'Is there a crisis of the welfare state?', European Sociological Review 4, 181-207.
- AILENEI, O. & LEFEBVRE, B. (2010). 'Social Inclusion and exclusion in the neighbourhood of L'Epeule, Roubaix. The innovative role of the Alentour Association', *In* MOULAERT, F., MARTINELLI, F., SWYNGEDOUW, E. & GONZALEZ, S. (eds.) *Can Neighbourhoods Save the City? Community development and social innovation*, London and New York, Routledge, 105-116.
- AMIN, A. (1994). Post-Fordism: a reader. Oxford: Blackwell.
- AMIN, A. & ROBINS, K. (1990). 'The re-emergence of regional economies? The mythical geography of flexible accumulation', *Environment and Planning D: Society and Space*, 7-34.
- ANDERSEN, H. (2001). 'The new urban politics of Europe. The areabased approach to regeneration policy', *In* ANDERSEN, H. & VAN KEMPEN, R. (eds.) *Governing European Cities. Social Fragmentation, Social Exclusion and Urban Governance*, 233–253.
- ANDERSEN, H. & VAN KEMPEN, R. (2001). *Governing European Cities. Social Fragmentation, Social Exclusion and Urban Governance*. Aldershot: Ashgate.
- ANDREOTTI, A., MINGIONE, E. & POLIZZI, E. (2011). *Local welfare systems: a challenge for social cohesion.* Available on-line: http://www.socialpolis.eu/uploads/tx_sp/EF01_Paper.pdf
- ANHEIER, H.K. (2005). Nonprofit organizations. London: Routledge.
- ANHEIER, H.K. (2009). 'What Kind of Nonprofit Sector, What Kind of Society?'; *American Behavioral Scientist*, 52, 1082-1094.
- ANHEIER, H.K. & SEIBEL, W. (1990). *The Third Sector comparative studies of nonprofit organizations*. Berlin: De Gruyter.
- ANTALOVSKY, E., DANGSCHAT, J. & PARKINSON, M. (eds.) *European Metropolitan Governance. Cities in Europe Europe in the Cities*. Wien: Europaforum Wien.
- ANTOHI, M. (2009). 'Microfinance, Capital for Innovation', *In* MACCALLUM, D., MOULAERT, F., HILLIER, J. & VICARI HADDOCK, S. (eds.) *Social Innovation and Territorial Development*, 39-61.

- ARBACI, S. (2007). 'Ethnic Segregation, Housing Systems and Welfare Regimes in Europe', European Journal of Housing Policy, 7, 401-433.
- ASCOLI, U. & RANCI C. (2002). *Dilemmas of the Welfare Mix: The new structure of welfare in an era of privatization*. New York- London: Kluwer Academic/Plenum.
- ATKINSON, R. (2000). 'Combating social exclusion in Europe. The new urban policy challenge', *Urban Studies*, 37, 1037-1055.
- ATKINSON, R. & KINTREA, K. (2004). 'Opportunities and Despair, it's all in there. Practitioner Experiences and Explanations of Area Effects and Life Chances', *Sociology*, 38, 437-455.
- AZFAR, O., KÄHKÖNEN, S. & MAEGHER, P. (2001). Conditions for Effective Decentralized Governance: A Synthesis of Research Findings, Iris Centre, University of Maryland, Mimeo. Available on-line: http://www1.worldbank.org/publicsector/LearningProgram/Decentralization/ConditionsEffective.pdf
- BENKO, G. & LIPIETZ, A. (1992). 'Le nouveau débat régional: positions', *In* BENKO, G. & LIPIETZ, A. (eds.) *Les régions qui gagnent*. Paris: Presses Universitaires de France.
- BENKO, G. & PECQUEUR, B. (2001). 'Les ressources de territoires et les territories de ressources', *Finisterra*, 7-19.
- BECKER, J. (2010). 'EU in der Krise: Bruchlinien zwischen Zentrum und Peripherie', *Kurswechsel* 1/2010:6-23.
- BERMAN, M. (1988) [1982]. All that is solid melts into air. Bakersville: Penguin Books.
- BLASIUS, J. & FRIEDRICHS, J. (2004). 'Einstellungen zu devianten Verhaltensweisen von Deutschen und Türken in zwei benachteiligten Wohngebieten von Köln', *In* WALTHER, U-J. & MENSCH, K. (eds.) *Armut und Ausgrenzung in der 'Sozialen Stadt'*, Darmstadt, Schader-Stiftung, 43-65.
- BONOLI, G. (2006). 'New Social Risks and the Politics of Postindustrial Social Policies', *In* ARMINGEON, K. & BONOLI, G. (eds) *The Politics of Postindustrial Welfare States*. London: Routledge, 3-26.
- BONOLI, G. (2007). 'Time matters. Postindustrialization, new social risks, and welfare state adaptation in advanced industrial democracies', *Comparative Political Studies*, 40, 495-520.
- BRENNER, N. (2004). *New state spaces. Urban governance and the rescaling of statehood.* Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- BÜCHS, M. (2009). 'Examining the interaction between vertical and horizontal dimensions of state transformation', *Cambridge Journal of Regions, Economy and Society, 2*, 35-49.
- BUREAU OF EUROPEAN POLICY ADVISORS (2010). Empowering people, driving change. Social innovation in the European Union. Brussels: European Commission. Available on-line: http://ec.europa.eu/bepa/pdf/publications pdf/social innovation.pdf
- CAHILL, G. (2010). 'Primer on Social Innovation A Compendium of Definitions Developed by Organizations Around the World', *The Philantropist*, 23, 259-271
- CANTILLON, B. (2011). 'The paradox of the social investment state: growth, employment and poverty in the Lisbon era', *Journal of European Social Policy*, 21, 432-449.
- CARPENTER, J. (2006). 'Addressing Europe's Urban Challenges: Lessons from the EU URBAN Community Initiative', *Urban Studies*, 43, 2145–2162.
- CASTEL, R. (1995). Les Métamorphoses de la question sociale, une chronique du salariat. Paris: Fayard.
- CASTELS, F. G. (2004). *The future of the welfare state, Crisis Myths and Crisis Realities*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

- CHAMBON, J-L., DAVID A. & DEVEVEY, J-M. (1982). *Les innovations sociales.* Paris: Presses Universitaires de France.
- CHORIANOPOULOS, I. (2002). 'Urban Restructuring and Governance: North–South Differences in Europe and the EU URBAN Initiative', *Urban Studies*, 39, 705–726.
- CHRISTENSEN, T. & LAEGREID, P. (2007). 'The Whole-Of-Government Approach to Public Sector Reform', *Public Administration Review*, 67, 1059–1066.
- CHRISTIAENS, E., MOULAERT, F. & BOSMANS, B. (2007). 'The end of social innovation in urban development strategies? The case of Antwerp and the neighborhood development organization "BOM"', European Urban and Regional Studies, 14, 238-251.
- COOKE, P., MOULAERT, F., SWYNGEDOUW, E., WEINSTEIN, O. & WELLS, P. (1992). *Towards global localization*. London: UCL Press.
- COUCH, C., SYKES, O. & BÖRSTINGHAUS, W. (2011). 'Thirty years of urban regeneration in Britain, Germany and France: The importance of context and path dependency', *Progress in Planning*, 75, 1-52.
- CROUCH, C., LE GALES, P., TRIGILIA, C. & VOELZKOW, H. (2004). *Changing Governance of Local Economies: Responses of European Local Production Systems.* Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- DEAN, H. & TAYLOR-GOOBY, P. (1992). *Dependency Culture: The Explosion of a Myth*. New York: Harvester Wheatsheaf.
- DIKEC, M. (2006). 'Two decades of French urban policy: From social development of neighbourhoods to the republican penal state', *Antipode*, 38, 59-81.
- DREWE, P., KLEIN, J.L. & HULSBERGEN, E. (2008). *The challenge of social innovation in urban revitalization*. Amsterdam: Techne Press.
- DREWE, P. (2008). 'The URBAN Initiative or the EU as Social Innovator?', *In* DREWE, P., KLEIN, J-L., HULSBERGEN, E. (eds.) *The Challenge of Social Innovation in Urban Revitalization*. Amsterrdam: Techne Press, 183-196.
- DUKE, J. (2009). 'Mixed income housing policy and public housing residents' 'right to the city'', *Critical Social Policy*, 29, 100-120.
- EIZAGUIRE, S., PRADEL, M., TERRONES, A., MARTINEZ-CELORRIO, X. & GARCIA, M. (2012). 'Multilevel governance and social cohesion: bringing back conflict in citizenship practices', *Urban Studies*, 49, 1999-2016.
- ESPING-ANDERSEN, G. (1990). The Three Worlds of Welfare Capitalism. Polity Press: Cambridge.
- ESPING-ANDERSEN, G. (1996). Welfare states in transition. London: Sage.
- ESPING-ANDERSEN, G., GALLIE, D., HEMERIJCK, A. & MYLES, J. (2002). Why we need a new welfare state. New York: Oxford University Press.
- ESPING-ANDERSEN, G. (2005). 'Inequality of incomes and opportunities', *In* GIDDENS, A. & DIAMONDS, P. (eds.) *The Egalitarian Challenge*. Cambridge: Polity Press.
- FAINSTEIN, S., GORDON, I. & HARLOE, M. (1992). *Divided Cities. New York and London in the Contemporary World*. Cambridge: Blackwell.
- FERRERA, M. (1993). *Modelli di solidarietà. Politica e riforme sociali nelle democrazie*. Bologna : Il
- FERRERA, M. (1998). Le trappole del welfare. Uno Stato sociale sostenibile per l'Europa del XXI secolo. Bologna: Il Mulino.

- FERRERA, M., HEMERIJCK, A. (2003). 'Recalibrating Europe's welfare regimes', *In ZEITLIN, J. & TRUBEK, D.M.* (eds.) *Governing Work and Welfare in the New Economy. European and American Experiments*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 88-128.
- FERLIE, E., ASHBURNER, L., FITZGERALD, L. & PETTIGREW, A. (1996). *The New Public Management in Action*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- FOLEY & EDWARDS (1996). 'The paradox of civil society', Journal of Democracy, 7, 38-52.
- FONTAN, J.-M. & KLEIN, J.-L. (2004). 'La mobilisation du capital socio-territorial: le cas du technopôle Angus', *Lien Social et Politiques*, 139-149.
- FONTAN, J.-M., KLEIN, J.-L. & TREMBLAY, D.-G. (2004). 'Innovation et société: pour élargir l'analyse des effets territoriaux de l'innovation', *Géographie, Economie, Société,* 6, 115-128.
- FRASER, N. & HONNETH, A. (2003). *Redistribution or recognition? A political-philosophical exchange.* London-New York: Verso.
- FRASER, N. (1995). 'From Redistribution to Recognition? Dilemmas of Justice in a "Postsocialist" Age', New Left Review, 212.
- FRASER, N. (2007). 'Reframing Justice in a Globalizing World', *In* HELD, D. &KAYA, A. (eds.) *Global Inequality: Patterns and Explanations*. Cambridge: Polity Press, 252-272.
- FRASER, N. (2012). *Marketization, social protection, emancipation: toward a neo-Polanyian conception of capitalist crisis*. Unpublished manuscript.
- FRANK, S. (2005). "Eine kurze Geschichte der "europäischen Stadtpolitik" erzählt in drei Sequenzen", In ALTROCK, U., GÜNTER, S., HUNING, S. & PETERS, D. (eds.) 307-322.
- FUNG, A. (2003). 'Associations and Democracy: Between Theories, Hopes, and Realities', *Annual Review of Sociology*, 29, 515–39
- FUNG, A. & WRIGHT, E.O. (2003). *Deepening democracy: institutional innovations in empowered participatory governance, The Real Utopias Project*. London-New York: Verso.
- FUNG, A. & WRIGHT, E. (2001). 'Deepening Democracy: Innovations in Empowered Participatory Governance', *Politics & Society*, 29, 5-41.
- GEBHARDT, D. & HOLM, A. (2011). *Initiativen für ein Recht auf Stadt. Theorie und Praxis städtischer Aneignungen,* Hamburg, VSA.
- GERTLER, M.S. & WOLFE, D.A. (2002). *Innovation and Social Learning Institutional Adaptation in an Era of Technological Change*. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- GEROMETTA, J., HÄUßERMAN, H. & LONGO, G. (2005). 'Social innovation and civil society in urban governance: strategies for an inclusive city', *Urban Studies*, 42, 2007-21.
- GIBSON-GRAHAM, J.K. & ROELVINK, G. (2009). ,Social Innovation for Community Economies', *In* MACCALLUM, D., MOULAERT, F., HILLIER, J. & VICARI HADDOCK, S. (eds.) *Social innovation and territorial development*. Surrey: Ashgate Publishing Limited, 25-37.
- GILBERT, N. (2004). *Transformation of the Welfare State, The Silent Surrender of Public Responsibility*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- GOLDSMITH, S., GEORGES, G. & BURKE, T.G. (2010). *The Power of Social Innovation. How Civic Entrepreneurs Ignite Community Networks for Good*. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- GONZALEZ, S., MOULAERT, F. & MARTINELLI, F. (2010). 'ALMOLIN How to analyze social innovation at the local level?', *In* MOULAERT, F., MARTINELLI, F., SWYNGEDOUW, E. & GONZALEZ, S. (eds.) *Can Neighbourhoods Save the City? Community development and social innovation*. London/New York: Routledge, 49-67.

- GOODIN, R.E. (2003). 'Democratic Accountability: the Distinctiveness of the Third Sector', *Arch. europ. sociol.*, XLIV, 359-396.
- GOUGH, I. (1979). The Political Economy of the Welfare State. London: Macmillan Press.
- GÜNTNER, S. (2007). Soziale Stadtpolitik. Institutionen, Netzwerke und Diskurse in der Politikgestaltung. Bielefeld: Transkript Verlag.
- HAGGARD, S. & KAUFMANN, R.R. (2008). *Development, Democracy, and Welfare States: Latin America, East Asia, and Eastern Europe*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- HAMNETT, C. (1996). 'Social Polarisation, Economic Restructuring and Welfare State Regimes', *Urban Studies (Routledge)*, 33, 1407-1430.
- HARRISON, D. (2008). 'Social Innovation: an Institutionalized Process', *In* DREWE, P., KLEIN, J. & HULSBERGEN, E. (eds) *The Challenge of Social Innovation in Urban Revitalization*, Techne Press: Amsterdam, 51-62.
- HÄUßERMANN, H. (2004). ,Zwischenevaluation des Bund-Länder-Programms 'Stadtteile mit besonderem Entwicklungsbedarf die Soziale Stadt', *In* WALTHER, U-J. & MENSCH, K. (eds.), *Armut und Ausgrenzung in der 'Sozialen Stadt'*, Darmstadt, Schader-Stiftung, 268-287.
- HÄUßERMANN, H. & SIEBEL, W. (2004). Stadtsoziologie. Eine Einführung, Frankfurt/Main, Campus.
- HARVEY, D. (2008). 'The right to the city', New Left Review, 53, 23-40.
- HEMERIJCK, A. (2012). 'When Changing Welfare States and the Eurocrisis Meet', *Sociologica*, 1/2012, on line: http://www.sociologica.mulino.it
- HILLMANN, F. (2009). 'How Socially Innovative is Migrant Entrepreneurship? A Case Study of Berlin', In MACCALLUM, D., MOULAERT, F., HILLIER, J. & VICARI HADDOCK, S. (eds.) Social innovation and territorial development. Surrey: Ashgate Publishing Limited, 101-114.
- HIRSCHMAN, A.O. (1982). 'Rival interpretations of market society', *Journal of Economic Literature*, 20, 1463-1484.
- HIRST, P. (2002). 'Renewing Democracy Trough Associations', *The Political Quarterly Publishing Co.* Ltd., 409-421.
- HUDDART, S. (2010). 'Patterns, principles, and principles in social innovation', *The Philantropist*, 23, 221-34.
- ILIE, E. & DURING, E. (2012). 'An analysis of social innovation discourses in Europe: concepts and strategies of social innovation in Europe', *Social Innovation Europe*.
- JENSON, J. (2004). Catching Up to Reality: Building the Case for a New Social Model. CPRN Social Architecture Papers, Research Report F|35, Ottawa: Canadian Policy Research Networks Inc. (CPRN).
- JESSOP, B. (1999). 'Narrating the future of the national economy and the national state? Remarks on remapping regulation and reinventing governance', *In* STEINMETZ, G. (ed.) *State/ Culture: State-formation after the cultural turn.* New York: Cornell University.
- JESSOP, B. (2000). 'The crisis of the national spatio-temporal fix and the ecological dominance of globalizing capitalism', *International Journal of Urban and Regional Research*, 24, 323-360.
- JESSOP, B. (2002). The Future of the Capitalist State. Cambridge: Polity Press.
- JESSOP, B. (2002). 'Liberalism, neoliberalism, and urban governance: A state-theoretical perspective', *Antipode*, 34, 452-472.
- KAZEPOV, Y. (2005). *Cities of Europe: changing contexts, local arrangements, and the challenge to urban cohesion*. Oxford: Blackwell Publishing.

- KAZEPOV, Y. (2008). 'The subsidiarisation of social policies: Actors, Processes and Impacts. Some reflections on the Italian case from a European perspective', *European Societies*, 10, 247-273
- KAZEPOV, Y. (2010). Rescaling social policies: Towards multilevel governance in Europe. Surrey: Ashgate.
- KEARNS, A. & PARKINSON, M. (2001). 'The significance of neighbourhood', *Urban Studies*, 38, 2103–2110.
- KEATING, M. (1998). The New Regionalism in Western Europe. Territorial Restructuring and Political Change. Aldershot: Edward Elgar.
- KEMENY, J. (1995): From Public Housing to the Social Market. Rental policy strategies in comparative perspective. London: Routledge.
- KESTELOOT, C., MURIE, A. & MUSTERD, S. (2006). ,European Cities: Neighbourhood Matters', In MUSTERD, S., MURIE, A. & KESTELOOT, C. (eds.) Neighbourhoods of Poverty: Urban Social Exclusion and Integration in Comparison. Palgrave MacMillan, 219-239.
- KLEIN, J.-L. (2008). 'Territoire et régulation', Cahiers de recherche sociologique, 41-58.
- KLEIN, J.-L. (2009). 'Introduction: Territorial development and social innovation', *Canadian Journal of Regional Science*, 1, 3-12.
- KLEIN, J.-L., FONTAN, J.-M., HARRISSON, D. & LÉVESQUE, B. (2010). 'L'innovation sociale dans le contexte du "Modèle Québécois" acteurs, composantes et principaux défis', *The Philantropist*, 23, 235-246.
- KRONAUER, M. (2004). ,Quartierseffekte. Einführung und Kommentar', *In* WALTHER, U-J. & MENSCH, K. (eds.), *Armut und Ausgrenzung in der 'Sozialen Stadt'*, Darmstadt, Schader-Stiftung, 17-25.
- LAGENDIJK, A. (2001). 'Three stories about regional salience: 'regional worlds', 'political mobilisation' and 'performativity'', *Zeitschrift für Wirtschaftsgeographie*, 139-158.
- LANE, D., VAN DER LEEUW, S., PUMAIN, D. & WEST, G. (2009). *Complexity Perspectives in Innovation and Social Change*. Springer: Berlin.
- LÉVESQUE, B. (2012). Social innovation and governance in public managment systems: Limits of NPM and search for alternatives?
- LEES, L. (2008). 'Gentrification and Social Mixing: Towards an Inclusive Urban Renaissance?', *Urban Studies*, 45, 2449-2470.
- LEVITAS, R. (1996). 'The concept of social exclusion and the new Durkheimian hegemony', *Critical Social Policy*, 16, 5-20.
- LEVITAS, R. (2005). *The inclusive society? Social exclusion and new labour, Second edition*. Houndmills: Palgrave Macmillan.
- LEWIS, O. (1966). *La Vida: A Puerto Rican Family in the Culture of Poverty San Juan and New York*. New York: Random House.
- MACCALLUM, D., MOULAERT, F., HILLIER, J. & VICARI HADDOCK, S. (2009). *Social innovation and territorial development*. Surrey: Ashgate Publishing Limited.
- MACLEOD, G. (2001). 'New Regionalism reconsidered: globalisation and the remaking of political economic space', *International Journal of Urban and Regional Research*, 804-829.
- MADANIPOUR, A., CARS, G. & ALLEN, J. (1998). *Social Exclusion in European Cities: Processes, Experiences and Responses*. London: Jessica Kingsley.
- MARCUSE, P. (1989). "Dual city': a muddy metaphor for a quartered city', *International Journal of Urban and Regional Research 13*, 697–708.

- MARCUSE, P. & VAN KEMPEN, R. (2000). *Globalizing Cities: A New Spatial Order?* Oxford: Blackwell Publishers.
- MARTINELLI, F., MOULAERT, F. & AILENEI, O. (2002). *Territorial innovation models: a critical survey of the international literature,* March 2002, Month 6 intermediate report.
- MARTINELLI, F., MOULAERT, F., SWYNGEDOUW, E. & AILENEI O. (2003). *Social innovation, governance and community building* SINGOCOM, Report April 2003.
- MARTINELLI, F. (2010). 'Historical roots of social change. Philosophies and movement', In MOULAERT, F., MARTINELLI, F., SWYNGEDOUW, E. & GONZALEZ, S. (eds.) Can Neighbourhoods Save the City? Community development and social innovation, London and New York: Routledge.17-48.
- MARTINELLI, F., MOULAERT, F. & NOVY, A. (2012). *Urban and Regional Development Trajectories in Contemporary Capitalism*. London: Routledge.
- MASSEY, D. (1985). *Politics and method. Contrasting studies in industrial geography*. London: Methuen.
- MATTEI, P. (2007). 'Managerial and political accountability: the widening gap in the organization of welfare', *International Review of Administrative Sciences*, 73, 365-387.
- MEAD, L. (1986). Beyond Entitlement. Free Press: New York.
- MEMBRETTI, A. (2010). 'Social innovation in the wake of urban movements. The Centro Sociale Leoncavallo in Milan. A case of 'flexible institutionalisation', *In* MOULAERT, F., MARTINELLI, F., SWYNGEDOUW, E. & GONZALEZ, S. (eds.) *Can Neighbourhoods Save the City? Community development and social innovation*. London and New York: Routledge, 68-80.
- MERLIN, P. (2010). Les grands ensembles. Des discours utopiques aux 'quartiers sensibles'. Paris: La Documentation française.
- MICIUKIEWICZ, K., MOULAERT, F., NOVY, A., MUSTERD, S. & HILLIER, J. (2012). 'Problematising Urban Social Cohesion. A Transdisciplinary Endeavor (Introduction to the respective Special Issue of Urban Studies)', *Urban Studies*, 49, 1855-1872.
- MOLLENKOPF, J. H. & CASTELLS, M. (1991). *Dual City. Restructuring New York*. New York: Russel Sage Foundation.
- MOULAERT, F. (2000). *Globalization and integrated area development in European cities*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- MOULAERT, F. (2009). 'Social innovation: Institutionally embedded, territorially (re)produced', *In* MACCALLUM, D., MOULAERT, F., HILLIER, J. & VICARI HADDOCK, S. (eds.) *Social innovation and territorial development*. Surrey: Ashgate Publishing Limited.
- MOULAERT, F. (2010). 'Social innovation and community development. Concepts, theories and challenges', *In* MOULAERT, F., MARTINELLI, F., SWYNGEDOUW, E. & GONZALEZ, S. (eds.) *Can Neighbourhoods Save the City? Community development and social innovation*, London/New York, Routledge, 4-16.
- MOULAERT, F. & AILENEI, O. (2005). 'Social Economy, Third Sector and Solidarity Relations: A Conceptual Synthesis from History to Present', *Urban Studies*, 42, 2037-2053.
- MOULAERT, F. & HAMDOUCH, A. (2006). 'New views of innovation systems', *Innovation: The European journal of social science research*, 19, 11-24.
- MOULAERT, F., HILLIER, J., MUSTER, S., MICIUKIEWICZ, K. & NOVY, A. (2012). 'Problematising Urban Social Cohesion: A Transdisciplinary Endeavour', *Special Issue of Urban Studies*, 49, 9, July 2012.

- MOULAERT, F., MARTINELLI, F., SWYNGEDOUW, E. & GONZALEZ, S. (2005a). 'Towards alternative model(s) of local in-novation', *Urban Studies 42*(11), 1969-1990. SAGE Journals. Available online: http://usj.sagepub.com/cgi/doi/10.1080/00420980500279893
- MOULAERT, F., MARTINELLI, F., SWYNGEDOUW, E. & GONZALEZ, S. (2005b). 'Social Innovation in the Governance of Urban Communities: a multidisciplinary perspective', *Urban Studies*, 42-11.
- MOULAERT, F., MARTINELLI, F., GONZALEZ, S. &, SWYNGEDOUW, E. (2007). 'Social Innovation and Governance in European Cities', Special Issue of European Urban and Regional Studies, 14, 3, July 2007.
- MOULAERT, F., MARTINELLI, F., SWYNGEDOUW, E. & GONZALEZ, S. (2010). *Can Neighbourhoods Save the City? Community development and social innovation*. London and New York: Routledge.
- MOULAERT, F. & MEHMOOD, A. (2010). 'Analysing regional development and policy: A structural-realist approach', *Regional Studies*, 44, 103-118.
- MOULAERT, F. & NUSSBAUMER, J. (2008). *La logique sociale du développement*. Montreal : Presses de l'université du Québec.
- MOULAERT, F. & NUSSBAUMER, J. (2005). 'Defining the social economy and its governance at the neighbourhood level: a methodological reflection', *Urban Studies*, 42, 2071–2088.
- MOULAERT, F., RODRIGUEZ, A. & SWYNGEDOUW, E. (2003). *The Globalised City. Economic Restructuring and Social Polarisation in European Cities*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- MOULAERT, F. & SEKIA, F. (2003). 'Territorial innovation models: A critical surveys', *Regional Studies*, 37, 289-302.
- MOULAERT, F., SWYNGEDOUW, E. & RODRIGUEZ, A. (2001). 'Social polarisation in metropolitan areas. The role of new urban policy', *Special issue of European Urban and Regional Studies*, 8
- MURIE, A. & MUSTERD, S. (2004). 'Social Exclusion and Opportunity Structures in European Cities and Neighbourhoods', *Urban Studies*, 41, 1441–1459.
- MURRAY, C. (1984). Losing Ground: American Social Policy, 1950-1980. New York: Basic Books.
- MUSTERD, S. (2008). 'Residents' Views on Social Mix: Social Mix, Social Networks and Stigmatisation in Post-war Housing Estates in Europe', *Urban Studies*, 45, 897-915.
- MUSTERD, S. & MURIE, A. (2006). 'The Spatial Dimensions of Urban Social Exclusion and Integration', In MUSTERD, S., MURIE, A. & KESTELOOT, C. (eds.) Neighbourhoods of Poverty: Urban Social Exclusion and Integration in Comparison. Palgrave MacMillan 1-16.
- MUSTERD, S. & OSTENDORF, W. (1998). *Urban Segregation and the Welfare State. Inequality and exclusion in Western cities.* London: Routledge.
- NATTER, E. & RIEDLSPERGER, A. (1988). Zweidrittelgesellschaft. Spalten, splittern oder solidarisieren?, Soziale Brennpunkte 13, Wien, Europaverlag.
- NOVY, A., COIMBRA SWIATEK, D. & MOULAERT, F. (2012). 'Social cohesion: a conceptual and political elucidation', *Urban Studies*, 49, 1873-1889.
- NOVY, A. & HAMMER, E. (2007). 'Radical Innovation in the Era of Liberal Governance: The Case of Vienna', *European Urban and Regional Studies*, 14, 210-222.
- NOVY, A. & LEUBOLT, B. (2005). 'Participatory Budgeting in Porto Alegre: Social Innovation and the Dialectical Relationship of State and Civil Society', *Urban Studies*, 42, 2023-2036.
- NUSSBAUM, M. C. (2006). 'Poverty and human functionning: Capabilities as fundamental entitlements', *In* GRUSKY, D. & KANBUR, R. (eds.) *Poverty and inequality*. Stanford: Stanford University Press.

- NUSSBAUMER, J. & MOULAERT, F. (2004). 'Integrated area development and social innovation in European cities: a cultural focus', *City: Analysis of Urban Trends, Culture, Theory, Policy, Action,* 8, 249-257.
- OBINGER, H., LEIBFRIED, S. & CASTELS, F. (2005). *Federalism and the welfare state*. Cambridge University Press: Cambridge.
- O'CONNOR, J. (1973). The Fiscal Crisis of the State. St Martins Press: New York.
- OECD (2008). *The State of the Public Service*, OECD. Available on-ine: http://www.dgaep.gov.pt/upload/Rlareas/State_of_Public_Service.pdf
- OECD (2011). Divided We Stand. Why Inequality Keeps Rising. Paris: OECD Publishing.
- OFFE, C. (1984). *Contradictions of the Welfare State*. London: Hutchinson.
- OFFE, C. (2000). 'Civil society and social order', European Journal of Sociology, 41, 71-94.
- PALIER, B. & MARTIN, C. (2008). Reforming the Bismarckian Welfare Systems. Oxford: Blackwell.
- PECK, J. (2001). Workfare states. New York: The Guilford Press.
- PIERSON, P. (2000). 'Three words of welfare state research', *Comparative political studies*, 33, 791-821.
- PIORE, M. J. & SABEL, C. F. (1984). *The Second Industrial Divide: Possibilities for Prosperity.* New York: Basic Books.
- POLANYI, K. (1944). The great transformation. New York: Rinehart & Company.
- POLLITT, C., VAN THIEL, S. & HOLMBURG, V. (2007). *New Public Management in Europe: Adaptation and Alternatives*. London: Palgrave.
- POWELL, M. (2007). Understanding the Mixed Economy of Welfare. Bristol: Policy Press.
- PUTNAM, R. (2000). *Bowling Alone. The Collapse and Revival of American Community*. New York: Simon & Schuster.
- RANCI, C. (2010). Social vulnerability in Europe. Hampshire: Palgrave Macmillan.
- RHODES, J., TYLER, P. & BRENNAN, A. (2005). 'Assessing the Effect of Area Based Initiatives on Local Area Outcomes: Some Thoughts Based on the National Evaluation of the Single Regeneration Budget in England', *Urban Studies*, 42, 1919-1946.
- RODRIK, D. (2013). Roepke Lecture in Economic Geography—Who Needs the Nation-State?. *Economic Geography*. 89,1-19.
- ROOM, G. & BERGHMAN, J. (1993). 'New poverty' in the European community. London: Macmillan.
- ROSA, H. (2003). 'Social acceleration: Ethical and political consequences of a desynchronized high-speed society', *Constellations*, 10, 3-33.
- SABEL, C. F. (1994). 'Flexible specialisation and the re-emergence of regional economies', *In* AMIN, A. (ed.) *Post-Fordism: a reader.* Oxford: Blackwell.
- SALAMON, L.M. & ANHEIER, H.K. (1998). Social origins of civil society. Voluntas, 9, 213-248.
- SASSEN, S. (1991). *The global city. New York, London, Tokyo.* Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- SASSEN, S. (1996). 'Service employment and the new inequality', *In* MINGIONE, E. (ed.) *Urban poverty and the underclass*. Oxford: Blackwell Publishers.
- SCHUMPETER, J. A. (1942/2003). Capitalism, Socialism and Democracy. London: Routledge
- SEN, A. (1983). 'Poor, relatively speaking', Oxford Economic Papers, 35, 153-169.

- SEN, A. (1992). *Inequality Reexamined*. Cambridge: Clarendon Press.
- SEN, A. (1999). Development as freedom. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- SEN, A. (2006). 'Conceptualizing and Measuring Poverty', *In* GRUSKY, D. B. & KANBUR, R. (eds.) *Poverty and Inequality*. Stanford: Stanford University Press, 30-46.
- SERRANO PASCUAL, A. & MAGNUSSON, L. (2007). *Reshaping welfare states and activation regimes in Europe.* Brussels: P.I.E. Peter Lang.
- SOMERVILLE, P. & HAINES, N. (2008). 'Prospects for Local Co-Governance', *Local Government Studies*, 34, 61-79.
- SILVER, H. (1996). 'National discourses of new urban poverty', *In* MINGIONE, E. (ed.) *Urban poverty* and the underclass. Oxford: Blackwell Publisher.
- SMETS P. & SALMAN, T. (2008). 'Countering Urban Segregation: Theoretical and Policy Innovations from around the Globe Peer Smets and Ton Salman', *Urban Studies*, 45, 1307-1332.
- SMITH, A. (1776). 'An Inquiry into the Nature and Causes of the Wealth of Nations', London: W. Strahan and T. Cadell.
- SPIVAK, G. C. (2006). 'Can the Subaltern Speak?', *In* ASHCROFT, B., GRIFFITHS, G. & TIFFIN, H. (eds.) The Post-Colonial Studies Reader. London: Routledge, 28-37.
- STIGLITZ, J. (2012). *The Price of Inequality: How Today's Divided Society Endangers Our Future*. New York: Norton.
- STORPER, M. (1999). 'The resurgence of regional economics. Ten years later', *In* BARNES, T. & GERTLER, M. S. (eds.) *The new industrial geography. Regions, regulation and institutions.* London: Routledge.
- STOUTEN, P. (2010). Changing Contexts in Urban Regeneration. 30 Years of Modernisation in Rotterdam, Amsterdam: Techne Press.
- SWYNGEDOUW, E. (1992). 'The Mammon quest.'Glocalisation', interspatial competition and the monetary order: the construction of new scales', *In* DUNFORD, M. & KAFKALAS, G. (Eds.) *Cities and regions in the new Europe*. London: Belhaven Press, 39-68.
- SWYNGEDOUW, E. (1997). 'Neither global nor local: "Glocalization" and the politics of scale', *In* COX, K. R. (ed.) *Spaces of globalisation*. New York: The Guilford Press, 137-166.
- SWYNGEDOUW, E. (2005). 'Governance innovation and the Citizen', Urban Studies, 42, 1991-2006.
- SWYNGEDOUW, E. (2009). 'Civil Society, Governmentality and the Contradictions of Governance-beyond-the-State: The Janus-face of Social Innovation', *In* MacCallum, D., Moulaert, F., Hillier J., Vicari Haddock, S., (eds.) *Social Innovation and Territorial Development*. Ashgate: Farnham, 63-78
- TAYLOR-GOOBY, P. (2005). Pervasive Uncertainty in Second Modernity: An Empirical Test, Sociological ResearchOnline, 4 (10). Available on-line: http://www.socresonline.org.uk/10/4/taylor-gooby.html
- TALTON, A. (2010). *Urban Regeneration in the UK*. Abingdon: Routledge.
- THE YOUNG FOUNDATION (2006). Social silicion valleys. A manifesto for social innovation: what it is, why it matters and how it can be accelerated. London: The Basingstone Press.
- THE YOUNG FOUNDATION (2010). Study on Social Innovation. A paper prepared by the Social Innovation eXchange (SIX) and the Young Foundation for the Bureau of European Policy Advisors. Available on-line: http://www.youngfoundation.org/files/images/tudy_on_Social_Innovation_22_February_2010_0.pdf

- UITERMARK, J. (2003). "Social Mixing and the Management of Disadvantaged Neighbourhoods: The Dutch Policy of Urban Restructuring Revisited, *Urban Studies*, 40, 531–549.
- VAN DEN BERG, L., BRAUN, E. & VAN DER MEER, J. (2004). *National Urban Policies in the European Union*, August 2004, European Institute for Comparative Urban Research (EURICUR), Erasmus University Rotterdam.
- VRANKEN, J. (2001). 'Unravelling the Social Strands of Poverty: Differentiation, Fragmentation, Inequality, and Exclusion', In ANDERSEN, H. T. & VAN KEMPEN, R. (eds.) Governing European cities. Social fragmentation, social exclusion and urban governance. Aldershot: Ashgate, 71-92.
- VRANKEN, J., DE BOYSER, K. & DIERCKX, D. (2005). *Armoede en sociale uitsluiting. Jaarboek 2005.* Leuven: Acco.
- VRANKEN, J. & LEROY, T. (2008). 'Armoede als een multidimensioneel gegeven en de context: een karteeuw Europees 'armoedebeleid'', In DEWILDE, C. & RAEYMAECKERS, P. (eds.) Multidimensionele armoede in Europa: Individuele en institutionele determinanten. Leuven: Acco.
- WACQUANT, L. (2004). 'Ghetto', International Encyclopedia of the Social & Behavioral Sciences 2004, 1-7.
- WACQUANT, L. (2006). Das Janusgesicht des Ghettos und andere Essays. Gütersloh, Birkhäuser.
- WACQUANT, L. (2007). 'Territorial Stigmatisation in an age of advanced marginality', *Thesis Eleven 91*, November 2007, 66–67.
- SCANLON, K. & WHITEHEAD, C. (2007): 'Social Housing in Europe', In WHITEHEAD, C. & SCANLON, K. (eds.) *Social Housing in Europe*. London: London School of Economics and Political Science, 8-34.
- WILKINSON, R. & PICKETT, K. (2010). *The spirit level. Why equality is better for everyone*. London: Penguin Books.
- WILSON, W. J. (1987). *The truly Disadvantaged. The inner City, the Underclass, and Public Policy*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

APPENDIX

TAB.1: PUBLIC INSTITUTIONS' WEAKNESSES, ADOPTED SOLUTIONS AND POTENTIAL RISKS

Weaknesses	Main adopted solutions	Potential Risks
Slow and bureaucraticFostering passivity and rigidity	 De-bureaucratization, Managerial reforms Empowerment and activation policies 	Unfairness, introduction of new rigidities and boundaries to social rights' fruition
 Ineffective on targets Unable to capture social change and individual specificities 	New governance toolsSubsidiarityCreation of a welfare mix	Institutional de-responsibilisation, passive subsidiarity, weak accountability and coordination, dispersion of resources, randomness of intervention
Expensive (too costly)Inefficient (waste of resources)	 managerial reforms and cost containment Externalization of provisions decentralization and devolution 	Cost gaming, fragmentation, increasing territorial inequality, impossibility to face systemic challenges

ImProvE: Poverty Reduction in Europe. Social Policy and Innovation

Poverty Reduction in Europe: Social Policy and Innovation (ImPRovE) is an international research project that brings together ten outstanding research institutes and a broad network of researchers in a concerted effort to study poverty, social policy and social innovation in Europe. The ImPRovE project aims to improve the basis for evidence-based policy making in Europe, both in the short and in the long term. In the short term, this is done by carrying out research that is directly relevant for policymakers. At the same time however, ImPRovE invests in improving the long-term capacity for evidence-based policy making by upgrading the available research infrastructure, by combining both applied and fundamental research, and by optimising the information flow of research results to relevant policy makers and the civil society at large.

The two central questions driving the ImPRovE project are:

- How can social cohesion be achieved in Europe?
- How can social innovation complement, reinforce and modify macro-level policies and vice versa?

The project runs from March 2012 till February 2016 and receives EU research support to the amount of Euro 2.7 million under the 7th Framework Programme. The output of ImPRovE will include over 55 research papers, about 16 policy briefs and at least 3 scientific books. The ImPRovE Consortium will organise two international conferences (Spring 2014 and Winter 2015). In addition, ImPRovE will develop a new database of local projects of social innovation in Europe, cross-national comparable reference budgets for 6 countries (Belgium, Finland, Greece, Hungary, Italy and Spain) and will strongly expand the available policy scenarios in the European microsimulation model EUROMOD.

More detailed information is available on the website http://improve-research.eu.

Coordinator:

Prof. dr. Bea Cantillon
Herman Deleeck Centre for Social Policy
University of Antwerp
Sint-Jacobstraat 2
BE-2000 Antwerp
Tally 22 2 265 52 08

Tel.: +32 3 265 53 98 bea.cantillon@ua.ac.be